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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:31 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today, we will continue hearing testimony in Docket No. C2004-1 considering the complaint concerning periodical rates filed by Time Warner, et al.



The first item of business today is to discuss dates of future phases of this case.  Participants will be given the opportunity to file evidence related to the testimony and arguments made by Time Warner, et al., in support of their complaint.  The first issue I want to address is how much time participants think they will need to prepare and submit such evidence.  Several participants have indicated that they intend to submit rebuttal evidence.  One participant has already submitted written comments.



I will read for the record the relevant portions of the comments of the National Newspaper Association.  "NNA intends to submit intervenor's testimony in this case.  If NNA's testimony is required before Labor Day, it is highly unlikely that meaningful information will be available for the Commission's consideration."  I would like to hear from other participants planning to submit testimony.



Mr. Rubin, is the Postal Service planning to provide evidence in this case?  If so, how long will you need to prepare testimony?



MR. RUBIN:  The Postal Service has not decided yet whether it could file testimony, but it is considering doing so.  If it does file testimony, I think it would be helpful to have until shortly after Labor Day to do so.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Rubin.



Mr. Straus?



MR. STRAUS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  American Business Media intends to submit testimony, probably at least as many witnesses as the Complainants.  It's very difficult for us to figure out how long it would take to submit testimony without knowing a procedural schedule.  I know it's sort of an "Alice in Wonderland," horse-and-cart kind of problem, but until we know when the testimony has to be filed, I can't find out from the potential witnesses whether they are available.



There are a couple of witnesses that we know we would like to use and others from the membership who will be submitting testimony by ABM members themselves, unlike the Complainants, and for them, they have got real jobs, they are not consultants.  We could probably submit testimony for most of our witnesses before Labor Day, but the submission of testimony isn't the difficult scheduling problem in these Postal Rate Commission proceedings; written discovery is.



Once that testimony goes in, that witness has to be available to turn around sometimes very complicated, very data-intensive responses to interrogatories within a couple of weeks.  So after the testimony gets submitted, there are at least a month's worth of time that the witness can't go on vacation, can't devote full time to his job, but has to be available to answer what we expect will be scores, hundreds, of interrogatory requests to our witnesses.



As I said, we may have one or two witnesses that are consultants, professional witnesses, for whom it would be their job for that period of time to participate in this case, but our witnesses are mostly going to be people with real jobs.



So I was thinking about what I would say today in the car on the way to work, and I think that if we work together on some kind of a novel schedule, it might accommodate everyone's interest, and by that I mean having testimony that can be submitted at any time until the cutoff date, and it appears that both the Postal Service and NNA believe they can't get testimony in before shortly after Labor Day, and that may well be the case for some of our witnesses; we just don't know yet.



But if we had a period for discovery per witness rather than for the case, for example, if we have a witness who is going to be available the last two weeks in July and the first three weeks of August but going away the last two weeks of August, and we got his testimony in so that there would be, say, a month for discovery on that testimony, and then it would cut off, and so if you had a discovery period for each discreet set of testimony so that the witness could confidently take his summer vacation, and we could still be fully responsive to interrogatories.



If it worked the other way, that testimony is all due at a certain time, even filing it early after there was a discovery period from that date forward, even if we filed our testimony early, there would be no guarantee that the interrogatories would be submitted at the same time frame as the testimony.



So I guess I would like the Commission to consider that type of schedule along with considering the requests that it's very difficult to get witnesses to have time to prepare testimony and to prepare interrogatory responses in the month of August.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Straus.  Are there any other participants currently intending to present responsive evidence?  Would you come up to the mike, please?



MR. BERGIN:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.  McGraw Hill also intends to present intervenor testimony, and we concur in the remarks just made by ABM filed by NNA and also made by the Postal Service that a considerable period of time should be allowed for the preparation of the intervenor testimony, and also, as Mr. Straus pointed out, it would be difficult to have an intense discovery period during the summer.  So our suggestion, like NNA's, would be that the intervenor testimony be due after Labor Day.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, we'll try to work with you on that.  Thank you, Mr. Bergin.



Mr. Burzio, do you have any comments on our schedule at this point?



MR. BURZIO:  The Complainants recognize that a September filing date is reasonable.  We think that it should be shortly after Labor Day, and if Mr. Straus wants to file his testimony earlier, it seems to me he is free to file it at any time he chooses.  We would like to reserve the right for a short period of written discovery, if we feel that it's needed, and if not, I would so advise the chairman, and we would rely only on oral cross.  We would like to have an opportunity, Mr. Chairman, to file surrebuttal or rebuttal testimony to that that Mr. Straus and others intend to file.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Straus.



MR. STRAUS:  I just wanted to make one thing clear.  We're not trying to say that there shouldn't be discovery, but I may have a key witness who happens to be available in August but not in September, and so if I filed that testimony early, I would also want the discovery at the same time as the testimony rather than have a witness sitting there waiting for discovery in August, but since the final testimony date, say, is September 8th and discovery until September 20th, that witness might not be available from September 8th through 20th, but he would be available after his testimony is filed, and I think we can work with the Complainants on that.  If my point wasn't clear, I just wanted to clarify it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Does anyone else have any comment on Mr. Straus's recommendations?



MR. RUBIN:  Yes.  There is some risk in Mr. Straus's proposal, in that later testimony may be related to the earlier testimony in some way or engender a need to ask additional questions of that previous witness, and we would need to consider that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Rubin.



Mr. Burzio, do you have anything else to add?  Oh, Mr. Straus is up again.



MR. STRAUS:  I should stay up here.  I need the exercise.



That shouldn't be a problem, Mr. Rubin.  The bulk of the questions are going to be going through the testimony.  If there's any additional questions, they can be handled.  What can't be handled is if somebody is on vacation or is doing three jobs because his two colleagues are on vacation is the 150 questions that come in in the first batch, additional questions thereafter.  I'm sure our witnesses, if they are not available, we can find them if we hunt them down.



MR. BURZIO:  Well, we will certainly be happy to start sending interrogatories to Mr. Straus's witnesses whenever he files his testimony.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Burzio.



Well, thank you all for your comments, and we'll take them under advisement and schedule the dates for submitting rebuttal testimony early next month.  The Commission practice is to allow discovery on responsive testimony.  Shortly after the next round of testimony is filed, I will ask participants to indicate how long they will need for discovery.



Does any participant have a procedural matter to raise at this time?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Burzio, would you please call your next witness?



MR. BURZIO:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  Time Warner, et al., calls Joseph E. Schick.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Schick, you may as well stand, continue to stand.  Would you raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


JOSEPH E. SCHICK



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Please be seated.



MR. BURZIO:  Is your microphone on, Mr. Schick?



THE WITNESS:  It is.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. BURZIO:  


Q
Would you state your name and occupation, please?


A
My name is Joe Schick, and my real job is director of postal affairs at Quad Graphics.


Q
Do you have with you at the witness stand a document that has been marked for identification as TW et al.-T-4 and captioned "Direct Testimony of Joseph E. Schick"?


A
I do.


Q
Is that the testimony that you wish to give in this proceeding?


A
It is, yes.


Q
Was it prepared by you?


A
It was.


Q
Are there any corrections or additions to it?


A
No.


Q
If you were to testify orally today, would your oral testimony be the same as contained in that document?


A
It would.



MR. BURZIO:  Mr. Chairman, I move that TW et al.-T-4 be received in evidence and transcribed in the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Joseph Schick.  That testimony is received into evidence.




(The document, previously identified as Exhibit No. TW et al.-T-4, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Schick, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  They would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  There are none.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected direct written testimony of Witness Schick, to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document, previously identified as Exhibit No. TW et al.-T-4, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Schick?



MR. RUBIN:  Yes, there is.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Rubin.



MR. RUBIN:  Mr. Schick, we're providing you with two copies of your responses to Interrogatories APWU-T-4-1 and OCA-T-4-1 and 2.  Were these responses prepared by you or under your supervision?



THE WITNESS:  They were.



MR. RUBIN:  And if you would answer orally today, would your answers be the same?



THE WITNESS:  They would.



MR. RUBIN:  Then I move that these answers be entered into the record in this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  Give two copies to the reporter, and they will be admitted into evidence, and they are to be transcribed.




(The document, previously identified as Exhibit No. TW et al.-T-1, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, American Business Media and McGraw Hill.  Mr. Straus, would you like to begin?



MR. STRAUS:  I'm certainly willing to.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. STRAUS: 


Q
A little bit of housekeeping first.  We recognize, Mr. Schick, that you do have a real job, which is why we went so easy on you with the written cross.


A
Thank you.


Q
Do you have with you -- I sent an e-mail to your counsel yesterday, late afternoon or early evening, asking that you have available to you Mr. Stralberg's data responses.  Do you have those with you?


A
I don't.



MR. BURZIO:  I didn't receive that, David.  I'm sorry.



MR. STRAUS:  Okay.  It was probably around six-thirty or something.  We can work around it.



BY MR. STRAUS:   


Q
In response to ABM Interrogatory 3, you answered "no" to a question about whether implementation of the rates proposed by Mr. Mitchell would harm a significant segment of the periodicals industry.  Would you agree that without a change in mailing practices, a significant segment of the periodicals industry will face substantial postal rate increases?


A
Yeah.  I think that if some people continue to prepare mail as they have, that there would be potentially larger increases.


Q
Is it your testimony that those large increases will not harm the mailers or that they will be able to change their mailing practices?


A
I think that given the right incentives, they would be able to, for the most part, change their mail preparation.


Q
How long will it take?  Assuming that these publishers who would otherwise be harmed are printed at smaller printers that don't have co-mailing capability today, if the rates were implemented on a one-day notice, would that harm them?


A
It would harm everybody.  We all are in kind of a position where we're held captive by the software vendors today.


Q
If the rates were implemented tomorrow, it wouldn't hurt Time Warner, would it?


A
Well, we would all have to be able to adjust our software to make the changes needed to do what's in the proposed rate structure.


Q
Didn't Mr. Stralberg provide us information about the rates that would be paid under the proposed rates by the Complainants' periodicals if they did not change the way they prepare their mail?


A
Yeah, but I'm not real familiar with that software, but my understanding is it's just a modeling software that can be used today to kind of look at if you're doing things today versus what you might do tomorrow.  That has nothing to do with presort software that's necessary to drive the system to create the mailing list to change the preparation to meet those different changes in the rate structure.


Q
I don't think we're communicating.  We asked Mr. Stralberg to provide us with the postage that would be paid by the Complainants' periodicals without any change in their mail preparation under the rates proposed, and we got answers that showed 2.37 cents reduction for Time, Inc., Time magazine, which based upon their main file mail circulation, would save them nearly $5 million.  What would they have to change to save those $5 million?


A
Well, in some cases, you're right.  You wouldn't change anything.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me.  May I interrupt?  Mr. Schick, would you please place the mike closer to you?  A little bit closer, I think.



THE WITNESS:  I think that in some cases, you're correct.  You may not have to change any mail preparation in order to do some of the things that are in the proposal.



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
But you don't have to do anything.  The proposal doesn't require anybody to do anything, does it?  It just charges rates.


A
It does, but it forces you to make some decisions, and there's decisions that would be built into new software that would be decision-making software that would allow you to change.  I guess I'm assuming that within the rate structure there's going to be different preparation changes required by the Postal Service and that because of those different preparation changes, we have to go through the process of software changing in presort.


Q
What in the proposed rates requires any preparation changes?


A
Well, I guess, from a preparation change, maybe nothing, but from a reporting and documentation point of view, you always have changes when there's any changes made to rates and/or discounts.  In this case, it's not discounts; it's the preparations required.  You have to be able to produce some kind of documentation that would show the number of packages you're creating, the levels those packages are at.  That information would be much more valuable today and would have to be much more accurate under that scenario than it is today because today, in a lot of cases, that doesn't really determine the actual postage.



So it may not be the presort software part of it in some instances, but it may be the documentation part of it.  In a lot of cases, that causes as much problems in getting ready to go as does the presort part of it.


Q
Is that what Mr. Stralberg called "high school math" yesterday, counting the number of pallets and sacks and bundles?


A
That could be what he was referring to, but you would have to ask him.


Q
To be clear, though, if these rates were implemented, and assuming you could tell the Postal Service what the billing determinants are, Mr. Stralberg said that the rate for TV Guide, for example, the per-piece cost for TV Guide, would decline from 16.54 cents to 12.39 cents.  He also told us that the main file volume is about 6.285 million pieces, which produces an annual postage savings of 13 and a half million dollars.  That's about the they changed any preparation.  If they were to change their preparation to take advantage of the rates, they would save even more, presumably.


Q
If you're in that situation where you're not changing anything, and by not changing anything, the rates just give you savings, yes, you would be able to get the savings if you could document what you've done to meet those changes.  I'll use the example, David, in the co-pal case.  In the last co-pal case, it was not so much an issue of having to change any software or do anything different in a lot of cases; it was the documentation that you had to produce in order to prove what you were doing that created the length of time that it took for all of us to be able to claim some of those discounts.


Q
So if it took, say, 90 days to work out a way to count bundles and count pallets and count sacks and tell what those levels are, presumably the Postal Service wouldn't implement rates until people could tell them what the billing determinants are; there would be no way to know what to charge.


A
Correct.


Q
But now let's talk not about Time and TV Guide that would save money with no change in preparation under these rates.  Let's talk about those periodicals that would suffer double-digit, postage cost increases without any change.  Your testimony and the testimony of the Complainants is that at least most of these people will be able to change to some degree and offset some or all of this increase.  My question to you here is how much time it takes to do that, and you said, in your answer to our Question 3, that if the change were to be made in less than two years' notice, that wouldn't harm somebody.  And I'm trying to see, if it were made on 90 days' notice, would a publisher facing, say, a 30 or 40 percent increase in postage rates at a printer without co-mailing and co-palletizing capability be able to make those changes in time to avoid that kind of increase?


A
I think I would answer it this way, that it would really be hard to nail down a specific amount of time.  And a for-instance would be let's say that a particular printer had a four-pocket Sitma wrapper on their floor today that they use for polybagging, but it also had selective inserting capabilities.   That machine is ready to co-mail tomorrow, so that part of it is taken care of.



Now, if you go back to what they would have to change in their list preparation, a lot of list services can already provide services that do co-mail-type presort, and really any presort system can do that, so it's really the determinant would end up being how long it would take that particular publisher to make a decision to change the way they are preparing their mail list, and if that involved some issues in production, obviously, then that's a little bit more of a decision, but it could be very quickly.  I mean, in number of days, 90 days is probably a lot of time, given what I just set up as a scenario.


Q
How many pockets are on your co-mailers?


A
We have 24 pockets on ours.


Q
Would you co-mail with a 4-pocket co-mailer?


A
We actually are co-mailing -- I'll kind of go back and quantify.  We have 24 pockets on our main co-mailing operation, but we have other co-mailing operations set up in other plants that are using six- and eight-pocket Sitma wrappers as co-mailers, and we're co-mailing on those.


Q
What are you doing your wrapping with if you're using your wrapper to do co-mailing?


A
Well, that's why you have schedules.  You schedule other jobs around that, or you get another machine to just do co-mailing if you have enough volume.  But I guess I'm assuming that if you're just starting up, you would schedule it just like you would schedule any other wrapping job.


Q
Please look at your response to ABM Question 6.


A
Okay.


Q
There, you're being asked about a question that was discussed with Mr. Stralberg yesterday about whether the contents of a five-digit sack would get delivered more quickly than the contents of a three-digit sack.  You say you know of not studies that show a difference in delivery times.  Do you know of any studies that show that there is not a difference in delivery times?


A
I don't.


Q
There is a study going on imminently, isn't there?


A
Yeah.  I think it was hoped to have started by this time, but now it probably won't start for another few weeks.


Q
Do you know how long that will take?


A
I really don't.  It's not really much of a schedule test.  It's kind of a minor thing, just to get some general information then possibly build off of that.


Q
Do any Quad customers believe that there is a delivery time difference between five-digit sacks and three-digit sacks?


A
Yes.


Q
And so they ask you to prepare the mail in five-digit sacks.


A
In a few cases, yes.


Q
And your answer to ABM Question 7, specifically D -- we asked you to describe the way the Postal Service deals with bundles delivered on an ADC pallet.  In response to Part D, you say they are sorted into rolling stock.  Why doesn't the Postal Service palletize those bundles?  Do you know?


A
I have no idea.


Q
Do you think they should?


A
Well, I guess that would depend on what works best for their internal process.  In our internal process, we use pallets for basically everything, with the exception of when we have to move sacks, and then we've invested in some containers to move sacks internally.  But generally speaking, pallets would work fine, but I'm not sure if that's the right thing for the Postal Service.  You would have to ask them, I guess.


Q
These bundles that get sorted off of the ADC pallets then get transported in trucks to, presumably, to SCF.  Right?


A
Correct.


Q
And so the Postal Service transports those bundles in rolling stock.


A
Yes.


Q
When that rolling stock gets to the SCF, what happens to the stock itself, not the bundles but the equipment?


A
The rolling stock?


Q
Yes.


A
I guess it's just used within that particular facility once the packages are taken out, and then it's either used to transport back to another facility or just used internally in that particular plant.


Q
Is any of it sent back to the ADC?


A
I would assume that some if probably is, but I'm not really sure how they move that internal product, internal containers, I should say.


Q
Is there a number you can give me for the number of five-digit zip codes that are typically served by an ADC?


A
I don't know what that would be.


Q
Please look at your response to ABM 8.


A
Okay.


Q
In the second sentence, you say that depending on the print location and the total copy count, the mail will either be transported by truck or air.  Can you expand on that a little bit and tell me how, first, location affects the decision between truck and air and, second, how copy count affects that decision?


A
Well, first, I would say that usually the decision to use air is not our decision; it would be the customer's decision.  We usually try to dissuade customers as much as possible to use air if we think we can meet the critical-entry time by using team drivers and going over the road with trucks.  Obviously, the cost is much less than it would be with using air.



Generally, the location of the plant, if I use our Wisconsin locations, if we have two days basically to get to the West Coast to hit an entry point time or critical entry, we'll probably look at that as over-the-road, team drivers because we can pretty much get there within two days, probably a day and a half, and a lot of clients will allow us to do that as long as we continue to meet their critical entry times.  If you start getting anymore than that away, you're probably not going to meet those times, and you have to resort to air.



The volumes really are not too dependent on whether you use air or truck.  The volumes probably dictate whether you maybe print in another location closer to that destination if you have enough copies that are going there.  So you would print there as opposed to having to distribute that far.


Q
By print in another location, you're not suggesting printing in two different plants, are you?


A
Possibly, depending on the volume and depending on the distribution of product.


Q
Do you know of any publications with circulation under a million that print in more than one plant?


A
Off the top of my head, I don't, but that's not to say there isn't.  I guess I would add that that situation is one of those situations that today we are all looking at with not just weekly titles; we're looking at it with monthly titles because the economies of scale are starting to get to the point where it might make sense to produce a monthly publication with X number of copies in different locations in order to reduce the whole production time from start to delivery.


Q
Under the rates that are proposed here, that would reduce the incentive to print at multiple plants, wouldn't it?


A
Under the rate structure proposed?


Q
The rates proposed, yes.  Let me be more specific.  At the moment, one of your complaints is that you don't credited with all of the savings from drop shipping.  If you got additional drop-ship savings, that would tend to discourage multiple printing plants, wouldn't it?


A
No, not necessarily.  I've also said in my testimony that we have two challenges as a printer, and that is to reduce costs in postage for our customers, but we also have to get in home quicker and reduce the production cycle, and by printing in more locations, the assumption would be that you would be closer to destination, you wouldn't have much time from plant to facility, and you would be able to shorten the production time.



So I think that given the better incentives, those are some of the things that it opens the door for us to be able to do which help us to make a lot more internal decisions to manage our business better.


Q
Let me give you that old, cross-examination bugaboo, "all other things being equal."  All other things being equal, isn't there more incentive to print at multiple printing plants today than there would be if the drop-ship discounts were greater, if that was the only variable?


A
I can't say that.  I don't think so.  I don't agree with that.


Q
Your use of team drivers and combining weeklies with other drop-ship mail, which is your means for trying to get the maximum use of over-the-road truck transportation; would a much smaller printer have trouble using team drivers and combining weeklies with other drop-ship mail?


A
It really depends on what their volume is for that particular time and date, I think.  I mean, the pooling of mail for drop shipment has been a concept that we've used since we were a one-plant printer.  So, you know, it isn't something that just became feasible for us because we became a big printer.  The economies of scale may not be as great as they are, given the volumes that we have today, but the opportunity still probably presents itself, and that only happens when the opportunity is there and the timing works out that we can combine weeklies with our other pool mail, our standard mail.


Q
Some of your customers do request air transportation.  Is that right?


A
Yes.


Q
And they do that at substantially greater cost because they think that's the only way they can get their in-home delivery.  Is that right?


A
Correct.


Q
And that mail must be in sacks.  Is that right?


A
Yeah.  My understanding is, if it's not in sacks, if you put it on a pallet, it gets broken down, and the packages get thrown in the air container, and somebody has to take them off and then put them back on at destination.


Q
But it clearly has -- it can't be entered into the Postal Service on pallets unless somebody builds the pallet at the destination.


A
Correct.


Q
So as a practical matter, any publisher that feels that it must put its mail on an airplane to get the delivery that it needs is unable to use pallets.


A
Not necessarily.  We have a weekly client who uses air but co-palletizes to put mail on pallets even though it goes by air.


Q
I thought you just said it can't go by air on pallets.


A
Well, they are putting it on pallets in our plant until it gets to the -- for the air mail carrier, and then they are breaking it down, and my assumption is they are building it back up at the other end.  You mentioned that, that if you have someone who will take the pallet apart to put it in the container and then put the packages back on the pallet at destination, you still have a pallet; it just wasn't a pallet when it was on the airplane.


Q
But you don't know.  You just said you assume they are building a pallet at the other end.  You don't know that.


A
Correct.


Q
In response to our Question No. 10, you were kind enough to provide copies of the MTAC reports on alternative containers.  If you look at page 2 of 3 of Attachment A, --


A
Okay.


Q
-- which is the issue titled "Preparing Flats Using Alternate Packaging," there is a resolution there on page 2 with some recommendations, including creation of -- work group and the Postal Service publishing a detailed report.  Whatever happened to that?


A
Well, if you look at the resolutions, Resolution No. 1, "Create the five-digit auto schemes," that happened.  "Develop a new method of preparing flats using a new container"; that work group was in place, which is the next one that we have attached, and we did a lot of testing in a lot of different ways of containerizing mail, and we ended up with kind of a resolution there that nothing at this time worked because of the presort parameters and the difficulty in trying to get enough mail in a grouping to create a smaller type container.



Three would be "develop a container that replaces the number of currently prepared packages to reduce the number."  That's kind of put on hold until something might change in presort, as well as number four, which was "look at a different presort to fit the new containers."



So other than number one, really nothing has happened that you can grab onto.


Q
Please look at page 3 of 4 of Attachment B.


A
Okay.


Q
And I'm focusing your attention on -- I guess it's the second full paragraph that begins "the majority."  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
There, you say that "the majority of flats coming off of the mailer's bindery line are prepared for manual delivery, such as newsstands, newspapers, and USPS carrier-route bundles."  Could you please explain what that means?  I don't understand why USPS carrier-route bundles are manual delivery but no other bundles are manual delivery.


A
Well, let me first say that this is kind of the editing by the Postal Service for the report itself.  I don't necessarily agree with the wording of everything.  My understanding of that is that they consider prepared for manual delivery, I guess, because they are assuming that it doesn't go any kind of automated processing, just as our newsstand product doesn't and, in a lot of cases, newspapers don't either.  Like I said, I don't necessarily agree with that statement, but that's the way it was written.


Q
Okay.  Now, look at the last sentence of that same paragraph:  "The wholesale changes required on the printers/publishers end to make up logs, trays, etc., could compromise the cost effectiveness of the current operation."  Do you understand this to mean that even though the creation of logs and trays could more efficiently handle some of the mail, it could lead to less-efficient handling of the rest of the mail that's now perfectly comfortable on pallets?


A
I think what we were referring to here was, from a printer perspective, just the changes in how we would have to prepare what would be considered then a package, whether it was a log, tub, or tray, and the changes needed with our equipment.  Without any incentives, it just didn't make sense for us to make that wholesale change.  So I'm not sure that really was kind of pointed at the process through the Postal Service in this instance.


Q
Please look at your response to Question 11.


A
Okay.


Q
In Part A, here we're discussing the changes made to In Style magazine to cut the number of sacks.  You say the sack minimums are set to 24 pieces.  What had they been set at?


A
They were set at six.


Q
And why was it that this change hadn't been made sooner?


A
Well, as I hate to admit, we do make some mistakes, and when this job was originally estimated, one of the estimators took a look at it and looked at the volume that we had, and we just assumed that things were going to be on pallets, and they weren't.  So when we got the job in the plant, we ended up with a lot of mail bags and pricing that really didn't go along with that.  So we talked to Time and said, we need you to make some changes, or we're going to have to look at the pricing and make some changes because the cost was very prohibitive, and that was really what initiated the change.


Q
The MAD sack minimum was set to one.  That would be one piece?


A
I believe that was the case.


Q
What had it been?


A
That, I don't know, David.


Q
What's the alternative, I guess, to setting an MADC sack minimum to one?  If you only have two pieces -- how do I ask this?  Let me just go on.



According to your response to Question 12, In Style weighs 1.676 pounds, at least the issue you looked at.  According to Mr. Stralberg's data, it weighs about two pounds, and I understand weight changes from issue to issue.


A
Version to version.


Q
At either weight, would you say that In Style is typical for the weight of a periodical, or is it significantly heavier than the typical periodical?


A
I can only kind of answer that from our perspective, and for us, that's pretty heavy.  We have very few publications that are over a pound, a pound and a half.


Q
That's true throughout the industry, isn't it, as a percentage?


A
I'm not sure.


Q
Please look at your response to ABM Question 12(d).


A
Okay.


Q
The question was why you didn't drop ship the sacks, and the answer is that you don't drop ship sacked mail unless the client has specific needs.  Is the answer there that the client in this case did not ask you to drop ship the sacks?


A
Correct.


Q
Perhaps Question 14 was unartful and, therefore, didn't get the kind of information we were looking for, so let me try it a little different way.



The question was, "Do the participants in the individual pools," meaning the co-mailing pools, "vary from month to month or week to week?"  And your answer is that "they can vary from week to week, group of individual schedules and frequency."



First of all, weeklies are not typically co-mailed, so we're talking about mostly monthlies.


A
Monthlies, bimonthlies, quarterlies.


Q
So if you have a pool for monthlies that you, say, co-mail the first week of the month, the first week of the next month, will the same periodicals be co-mailed in the same pool?


A
Not necessarily.  It really is dependent on their schedules.  Now, for the most part, you would think that most of those publications would, again, be in that same co-mailing pool because they are scheduled to produce within that time frame, but some may vary by a few days, may fall in the week before or the week after, and then plus you'll have some of those other titles that are quarterlies that hit whichever month and whichever week within that month.  You may have titles that print 10 times a year.  You may have titles that print six or eight times a year that kind of fall in there, too.  Whenever their schedule hits, that's when they are 

scheduled to be in the co-mailing pool.


Q
One of your examples there was if there schedule is different in Month 2 than in Month 1.  At what point do they enter into a scheduling agreement with you?  Elsewhere you testified that if somebody says they are going to participate in a pool and then doesn't show up, that there is a significant financial penalty for having to reprogram everything.


A
Right.


Q
So let's say we're in Month 1, and you have 20 publications being pooled in that pool.  When do you develop a schedule for the first week of the second month?


A
Well, the schedule for each client is developed when you sell that job, or if it's a client that you've already had, and you're just going into a new year, you put schedules out for the whole year based on the print, bind, and mailing schedules.  So they are pretty much plugged into a co-mail pool at that time based on when they are scheduled to finish in finishing and when they are scheduled to be in the mail.



So that's pretty well set, but, again, you could have some variance of the schedule after it's set.  You could have variance in the main run of a book because maybe one time they do co-mail because they are maybe using a number of different versions.  Maybe the next month they are not using a lot of versions, so they might not be in the co-mail pool that month.  All of those different things can kind of determine where they fall in and fall out.


Q
How many periodicals are printed at Quad?


A
I think the list we provided was 172.


Q
And that was the list of all of the periodicals you print.


A
Yes.  As far as I know, it was.


Q
And of those, 108 co-mailed or main file.  Is that right?  That's your response to Question 15.


A
When we say "main file," it could be the full main file, or it could be just parts of the main file.


Q
And those that do not, according to Question No. 16, do not for three reasons:  weekly publications, publications that are already so heavily palletized and sorted that they don't have any gain, and those that need customized ink jet internal to the publication.  Can you give me some sort of a breakdown as to how many of the 60 or so that do not participate in co-mailing fall within those three categories?


A
Let me add one more, as I think about it, too.  The other one would be if they fall out of the dimensions, either postal dimensions for the flat sorter, the AFSM-100, because that's primarily what we have on the co-mailing pools, so the actual trim size and different dimensions, or they fall out of the dimensions that we have as specifications for our co-mailer and there again there is some trim-size variance, so they could not qualify because of that, too.


Q
Do some periodicals change trim size from issue to issue?


A
No.  It's just that the variance in a trim size -- let's say it's a tabloid.  We can't put tabloids into our co-mail pool today not because it's a postal rule, not because our machine can't handle it, but because when you package all of these different publications together in a package and strap them, if you had a tabloid in, and it was two or three inches bigger than the rest of the publications, they would just fold over and cause problems with that book.


Q
Why don't you just co-mail your tabloids with your tabloids?


A
If we had more incentives to create more different kinds of co-mailing pools and start breaking it out and segmenting our products, that's our intention, to give everybody an opportunity to co-mail.  So at some point in time, that's what we would love to be able to do.


Q
But you would have to have enough tabloid volume.  Let me back up.  If you only printed a handful of small-circulation tabloids, you would probably never be able to co-mail them.


A
It would depend on their schedules.  If they all printed at the same time and could mail their change of schedules, then, yeah, we would consider it.  If it was only one or two, maybe we wouldn't.



Going back to the original question, I would say that we're kind of split between all of these, really, and I can't really break it down by numbers or percentages.  I would just say it's pretty well spread across all three of these and the fourth that I gave you.


Q
If a periodical is scheduled to be in a co-mail pool the first week of the month, say, the first week of August, and they come to you the middle of July  and say, "We've decided to use some kind of an inside-the-book ink jet for that issue, so we don't want to be in the pool that month," do they pay that penalty you were speaking about for having to redo the software?


A
If we already had the list presorted together, they would have a choice to make.  They would either have to pay for represorting the list without them in, you know, and that's really their choice, or they stay in the pool.  Generally, you're not going to see anybody make a decision that far out.



I would say that in the almost 20 years we've been doing this, in the few times that we've had someone decide they were going to pull out, it had been due to not that type of a situation.  It had been due to something that was in the magazine that they just didn't want to mail the magazine at that time without making some changes, whether it was an or whether it was edit, and that was the thing that caused them to pull out of the pool.


Q
You mentioned that the penalty would only arise if somebody pulled out after the list had been sorted.  How far in advance of the initiation of the process does that happen?  How much of a window would a publisher?


A
Generally, the list is presorted together very close to when we actually start production on the co-mailer.  Probably, I'm going to say, two days prior would be pretty much the average.  So they have quite a bit of time to make that decision, although by that time production on the binding lines has already taken place for the most part, so now they might have to make a decision where they didn't address the books while they were binding them.  Now they have to go back and do something else to it.  There is also a production cost for them in that situation, and that would be another reason they may choose not to do that.


Q
Please look at Question and Answer 17.


A
Okay.


Q
I'm still not sure I understand what you mean by "we're co-mailing on a weekly basis."  You co-mail all the time.  Right?


A
Well, we try to schedule a co-mailing in a one-week period so that you sort everything together for that particular co-mailing, and you run that co-mailing throughout that one week.  So anything that falls into that week is co-mailed within that run.  There is not set counts, minimum and maximum; it's just whatever we have at that time, we do.


Q
So the process of production and labeling and bundling and getting out the door takes about a week for each pool.


A
Depending on the length of the run, how many lines we run it across, it could take two to five days, again, depending on the length of run and whether we choose to run on more machines or not.


Q
Do you schedule these pools -- if it takes five days, do you start the next pool on Day 6, or do you wait until the next week, so you're really doing it 52 a year?


A
Generally, you wait until the next scheduled day, so it's 52 a year, and it's 52 a year plus whatever we do in the other locations as well.


Q
So your 10 a month, in response to number 18, includes -- was it Sussex where you do the one a week?


A
Actually, we have a couple of different ones there and then some in our other plants as well.


Q
What do you mean, a couple of different?


A
Well, we have the regular co-mailing, we have polybag co-mailing, and then we have co-mailing in our other plants, and those equal up to the 10 a month.


Q
In Question 19, we asked you how many pools per month include at least one participate co-mailing at least 250,000 pieces, and you said eight.  I assume you mean eight out of the 10.


A
Yes.


Q
And the question about 100,000 pieces, you said nine, so that would be, again, nine out of the 10.


A
Correct.


Q
So that leaves the tenth one.  Could you describe the tenth pool to me?


A
The tenth pool is a pool that we've started up in one of our outlying plants, and the totals, I think, in one of my interrogatories reflected the fact that the maximum number of pieces in those co-mailings were about 130,000 copies.  So it's a start-up, and it enables that plant to do some things to help their clients and to help them internally reduce the number of sacks that they are producing and gain the efficiencies in that plant, something to build on.


Q
What was that 130,000 you just mentioned?


A
It was the total number of copies in the co-mailings, I think, was 130,000 or less.  We have a number of pools that I think I said in I'm not sure which testimony --


Q
Twenty-two.  Maybe you want to look at 22.


A
Yes.  So it falls into C.  You asked for the smallest there.  Those are the smallest, and the ones in the middle are some of the ones that I'm talking about, with 130,000 to 150,000 copies.


Q
Here is where I'm having my problem.  In the response to 19 that we just went through, nine out of the 10 pools that you run each month have at least one participant co-mailing at least 100,000 copies, but in response to 22(c), for example, you list five pools with a total number of copies, if I'm reading your answer right, of 32,000 or less.


A
Yeah, but you're asking how many pieces are in each year's smallest five pools.  This is throughout the year, so one a month is the smaller one, but these are throughout the year.


Q
Oh, okay.


A
In this one, you're asking average --


Q
I understand.  Why don't we stick with number 22 while we're there?


A
Okay.


Q
If we look at the pools in C, how many different periodicals are participating in those?


A
I'm not sure exactly.  I think it's four to six, is the number.


Q
Is that main files?


A
Predominantly supplementals.


Q
What kind of containerization presort are you able to get by co-mailing and coming out with a total of, say, only 25,000 pieces?


A
I don't have the exact numbers, but you're able to move some mail from basic to three digit.  You're able to move some from three digit to five digit.  I would assume we're not creating very many pallets, but we're reducing the number of sacks that we create.  So you're still improving on what you have, and that's really the goal.  Anything we can do to improve the process and reduce the number of containers that we're creating, whether it's pallets or sacks, it's a good thing.


Q
Can you tell me, without violating any proprietary rules, whether these small co-mail pools are profitable, or are they more of an experimental nature?


A
Let's just say they are experimental and that we think there is enough cost justification to do what we're doing.


Q
Are the mailers saving any postage?  Are they saving on their combined postage and printing costs?


A
Let's just say they are not spending anymore than they were before.  Let me just add one thing, too, if I can.


Q
Go ahead.


A
You know, we have something that shows us that this is the right thing to do.  I mean, we had a little bit bigger numbers when we first started this back in the mid-eighties as a company, and we just know that you start small, and you get bigger, and you're going to attract some volume, and things are going to grow.  So that's the same kind of approach we've taken all along, and it just makes sense.  At least, for us, it makes sense at this point in time.


Q
Please look at Question and Answer 21.


A
Okay.


Q
There, we asked you for the names of the periodicals, of if you didn't want or felt you couldn't do that, the names of the publishers of the Titles 7 through 13 in your example, in your co-mail summary.


A
Right.


Q
Your answer is, "Because of confidentiality, we cannot provide the names of the publishers or the publications."  There was no objection to this interrogatory filed.  Did you ask the publishers whether you could release their names or the names of the titles?


A
Yeah.  Most of our customers do not want the names of their publications listed, particularly in any proceedings like this, for a whole lot of different reasons, and then we don't really want to provide those either for competitive reasons.


Q
Is there any competitive harm to a company for allowing to be made public the information that their main file is co-mailed at Quad?


A
There is a competitive issue for us.


Q
People don't know who prints where in the industry?


A
They may know who prints where, but they don't know how their production is being handled, and that's the competitive nature of this.  I don't want anybody else know to know what part of a publisher's circulation we co-mail or don't co-mail or how we manage that process.  That's actually the magic of how you get the business.


Q
Can you tell me at least how many publishers are involved in Titles 7 through 13?


A
I'm going to just guess and say that it's between four and seven.


Q
Are any of those Complainants in this case?


A
That, I really don't know.  I don't have the list in front of me of who they are, so I can't even tell you that.


Q
So it's possible that you have refused to provide information about the Complainants' own titles.


A
That's not the case.  When we put this together, I didn't want to see the titles.


Q
So it's possible that some of these titles are published by the Complainants.


A
It's possible.


Q
Please look at Question 23.


A
Okay.


Q
Here, we asked you about your statement where you said a balance must be maintained for ECSI value of periodicals, and in your answer you say that a balance can best be achieved by recognizing X in a way that treats all editorial matter equally.  How does treating all editorial matter equally aid the balance that you find desirable?


A
Well, I guess my point here was that I still think that there is ECSI value to periodicals, regardless of what you do, and that the rates proposal that we're dealing with here in the complaint filing still recognizes the ECSI value, and I don't see any problem, and that there is a balance maintained.


Q
When you say a balance between rates that foster efficiency and rates that recognize ECSI value, there is an implication there that those are offsetting considerations, that rates that looked only at efficiency wouldn't recognize ECSI value and that rates that look at only ECSI value wouldn't recognize efficiency, and you're trying to create -- like with a see-saw, you want to recognize efficiency and ECSI in some ratio that gives due weight to both.  Is that a fair characterization?


A
I guess what I was trying to say here really, David, and I didn't express it the way I wanted to, was that, first of all, I have, from the standpoint of the rates and reflecting ECSI, I can't get into specifies because I'm not an expert on that.  What I'm talking about is that I'm just looking for a rate structure that, however it's laid out, and I think it is in this rate proposal, it still recognizes that there is an ECSI value for periodicals.  I'll never go against that concept because I understand the concept for the publishers, and that's not what I would -- I wouldn't support anything that didn't continue to maintain ECSI.  I'm not good enough to tell you how it pertains within the rate structure.  I'll leave that to someone else.


Q
Do you think that ECSI value should be recognized because it's important to promote a healthy, vibrant, and diverse periodicals industry?


A
I think that's a fair statement.


Q
In Question 24(a), we asked you whether you believe that cable television has substantially diminished the value of print media for the distribution of material with ECSI value.  Let me repeat.  We asked you if cable TV has substantially diminished the value.  Your answer, I don't believe, is responsive.  You say that any technology has effects on other technologies, but I don't find that that answers the question of whether you believe cable TV has substantially diminished the ECSI value of print media.


A
Well, my opinion on this is that, as I stated, first of all, from a printer perspective, I don't think there is any media that devalues any type of printed product, and I don't think it devalues the ECSI value of a publication.  I think that if we're talking about cable or any of the other media that you talked about in any of the other questions, I think what we're doing is we're adding a mix of where people can get information, and people pick and choose where they gather the information.  I don't think it devalues one over the other; I think they are all valuable, and they maintain their viability.


Q
So the same thing, then, would hold true for Response 25.  I don't mean to put words in your mouth, but I'm still trying to understand what you're saying.  You're saying that the Internet, cable TV, those things add to the information that's available, but they don't diminish the value of print media.


A
No.  They are adding to print media.  If you look at a newsstand today, you'll find that cable TV has generated a lot of magazines.  You'll find, obviously, computers have created a lot of magazines.  The Internet is creating a lot of magazines.  So they play off one another.  So how it devalues when it comes to ECSI value, I just don't see that happening.  I think it's just kind of a different sharing of whatever that value is, and it depends on the end consumer how they share that value.


Q
And it's true, isn't it, that it's not only Internet sites but also cable TV shows are produced by publishers to supplement the information that's in the print media.


A
We print a lot of magazines, I think, that are either based on cable channels or whatever, so yeah.


Q
I'm suggesting vice versa.  For example, Autoweek, which I believe you print, there is an Autoweek TV show, isn't there?


A
Yeah.  There's a number of those.


Q
And there is an Autoweek Web site.


A
Yes.


Q
And there are other periodicals that have spun off certainly Web sites.  You can't shake your head on the record.


A
Correct, correct.


Q
And so they are able to share the expenses of producing editorial content.  It's not as if they have to support an informational Web site on a standalone basis.


A
Well, the publication still has to be standalone.  It can't prop up one of those other entities.  It's got to be by itself by law.  But it's not different than what we see in the business of catalogs as well where companies with Internet sites produce a lot of catalogs, and they use the catalogs to sell things on the Internet.  They use the Internet to draw people to catalogs.  So the mixed media is just something that's hear today, and it's going to continue to grow, and it's a matter of how you provide value to your customer, your end subscriber, in the product that you're selling them.


Q
In your response to number 29, you state that there are adequate incentives today to provide co-mailing services.  Well, the proof is in the pudding by the amount of co-mailing you do.  Isn't that right?


A
We think so.


Q
And you're providing value to your customers, aren't you?


A
We are.


Q
Why isn't there a lot more co-mailing today than there is?


A
I wish I could answer that question.  I don't know.  You know, I try to figure this out all the time, but I really don't have an answer for that.


Q
Now, we're going to talk about a couple of your I-don't-know answers which I found a little bit surprising, maybe not so surprising if you thought that the questions involved specific numbers in the answers.  I didn't say "approximately."



Let's look at number 31, where we asked you, "How many periodical printers in the United States offer co-mailing services?"  Before I get to the question, let me point out that, in answer to Question No. 29, you say you initiated co-mailing as a one-plant printer because you thought it would help you compete in an industry where you were the little guy.  I know you're good at your job, and I know that Quad has been good at its job, and so you obviously must have some information about what your competitors are doing, or you wouldn't be as good at your job.



So let me re-ask Question No. 31, "Approximately how many periodical printers in the United States offer co-mailing?" and your answer was "I don't know."  Is that really the best you can do?


A
No.  I can tell you that there's three that I'm aware of:  Donnelley, Quebecor, and Fry Communications.  But I couldn't tell you out of the other thousands of printers how many offer co-mailing services, and that's why I answered the way I did.


Q
Do you think it's more than half?


A
I would say no.


Q
I guess I'm more comfortable with the "I don't know" to number 32.  That was a tough one.


A
Let me just answer, though, too, David, I think maybe you're giving me a little bit more credit than is due.  I don't know that much about the specificity of our competitors when it comes to this stuff.  I know kind of what I told you here, but I couldn't tell you what they are doing or how they are doing it.


Q
Do some publishers come to your for printing services from another company because you offer co-mailing, and their old printer did not?


A
Most definitely.


Q
So co-mailing has been very, very good for Quad Graphics.


A
It's been pretty good, yes.


Q
And number 33, we went into the same issue with co-palletizing.  Can you give me a little more information there?


A
Yeah.  Again, I'm aware of Donnelley and Quebecor and Publishers Press but only aware in Publishers Press only because I've seen there advertisements stating that they have got the capability of handling a lot of small publications and doing co-palletization.


Q
I saw those ads, too.



In Question 35, we asked you a hypothetical question about a customer with a three-year printing contract that asks to be let out because another printer will do it cheaper.  Your answer was that some of your contracts may provide for clean separations without penalties.  Would they provide for clean separations if the only reason for the switch is lower cost somewhere else?


A
No.  It depends on how that lower cost is stated.  Let me give you a for-instance.  For instance, if there was something written into a contract that said, if there is technology available to provide me a service that you can't, you know, you, as a printer, have so much time to invest in that technology and provide that service, or we can go somewhere else, that would be a clean break.  They could just leave and go.


Q
When customers have come to you -- I just asked you before about customers that come to you for printing, abandoning their prior printer because you offer co-mailing.  Do you know whether those customers have waited for their contracts to expire or whether they walked away from their contracts?


A
No.  I would say, the majority of the time it's at the end of the contract, is when people make a move and not in between, for the most part.


Q
Do you have a number that you would offer as sort of the typical duration for printing contract with Quad?


A
I really can't tell you that.  First of all, it's kind of all over the board.  Secondarily, it's confidential information, too, even if I give you an average number.  Let's just say it's different for every client, and it can depend on the complexity of the work, the amount of work, a whole number of different things, and some of that is determined by what the publisher would want as much as what we would like to see.


Q
Do you know, on an industry-wide basis, are most printing contracts multiyear contracts?


A
Yes.


Q
Would a substantial number of those be for five years or more?


A
Let me just say that I would say, if we want to pick some numbers, let's say three to five years might be a good range to say as maybe the average numbers.


Q
Again, I don't want to probe into confidential information here, but it just seems to me that if a printer is going to want a three-to-five-year contract, it's probably because there are some start-up costs involved, and they want to make sure someone doesn't come to them, print two editions, and then walk out.  Is that, in fact, the case?  Are there up-front costs of a new publication that would lead you to want a significant term for a contract?


A
There can be, but, again, as I mentioned, there can be as many reasons for the publisher to want that length of contract as there is for the printer.  A publisher, when they have to pull up stakes in one place and move, depending on the amount of work it is and the complexity, that's a big deal for them, too, and they want to make sure that there is somewhere where they can be confident that they have got some time to see what they are going to get, make sure that they are getting what they have in the contract.



So, again, it's both parties who really determine the reasons why you want that length of contract.  And there is obviously a cost involved with having to go out and renegotiate contracts, so you don't want to have to do that every year, if possible.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Straus, could you tell me about how much longer you might be?



MR. STRAUS:  I would say a half an hour.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Fine.  The reason why I asked, Commissioner Goldway has a UPU meeting at the Bolger Center.  She apologizes for having to leave, so if she walks out, she has got a definite meeting, and she asked your indulgence.



MR. STRAUS:  That's perfectly reasonable.  She has my indulgence, but she doesn't need it.  I just would have thought that she had heard enough.



(Laughter.)



(Discussion off the record.)



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
We asked you, Mr. Schick, in number 36 whether you characterize the investments in technology, software to take advantage of the incentives as major, and you said they may be declining.  A major expense can decline as well as a minor expense, so can you do any better than that in terms of whether this is a significant expense for a printer that does not have the capability?


A
Well, again, I would say, you know, a bad answer would be it depends, but it really does depend.  The actual hardware is a major expense, depending on what you want to purchase and/or have to purchase, and I go back to the example I gave you with that four-pocket Sitma.  There's a lot of people that may have the equipment sitting there that can already do the job that's needed to get into, you know, co-mailing, co-palletization, do the things that are needed to reduce the costs here, and for those folks, the costs would be pretty minimal as an entry.



If you have to go out and buy the equipment, as I've stated in some of my other interrogatory responses, there is some major cost that comes to bear, but I would also that, depending on which direction you go with the type of equipment that you buy, there's other uses for that equipment, too.  So the ROI can be -- if you're buying a Sitma wrapper to use as a co-mail, it's also a poly wrapper.  It's also an -- sorter.  It does a lot of different things.  So you can use that to garner other business in other ways in addition to using it for co-mailing.


Q
That makes it even more incomprehensible, I guess, why there isn't more co-mailing being done today.


A
I would agree.


Q
The financial problems of the publishing industry are pretty well known in terms of advertising revenues and advertising pages.  Is there any equivalent type of well-known information about the financial state of the printing industry?


A
Well, let me just put it this way:  When the publishing industry suffers, the printing industry kind of suffers right along with them.  And one of the reasons that we support the rate structure and moving into a process where it would enable us to do more things is because those are the types of things that can help to add value for the customer, as we talked about before, but that also let us get paid for doing things that add value to the customer.



The ancillary services, the things that help to reduce cost; that's really what's part of the printing industry today.  Base pricing for printing has kind of taken a tumble in the last few years to help our customers.  So, you know, we're trying to build that back up, and we think this is a good way of doing it.


Q
Please look at the response to number 44.


A
Okay.


Q
You say in Part A, and we discussed this before, that your customers are required to commit to a schedule.  Is this a schedule for when they are printed?


A
It goes from all the way through prepress right through the whole distribution process when the magazine has to be delivered to the subscriber.


Q
Well, that's not the schedule they are agreeing to in terms of to participate in the co-mail.  They are not agreeing with you when the delivery time is.


A
No, but they have to agree to that whole schedule because that's how we make it fit in.  For instance, if you've got a magazine that's got 96 pages, it just doesn't print all at one time on one press.  You're printing on multiple presses, so you have to schedule the product coming off of multiple presses to hit the binder at the same time.  Then you've got to schedule the binding in a way that you get all of those titles to the co-mailer at the right time, and then you schedule the list production so that that happens to coincide with when the production on the co-mailer takes place.



So that's all kind of built in, and that's where the customer is committing to a schedule.  Then within that schedule is where we kind of fudge the time a little bit and have some tolerances built in.


Q
And that's what I was about to ask you.  When the publisher agrees to a schedule, is it a particular hour of a particular day that they are ready for prepress, or is it a day, or is it a week?  How finely tuned is that schedule?


A
It's usually by the day, and then as it gets closer, it's by time of day, and if you would ask the folks from the publishing clients that come out for press okays, they will tell you that it's a very inexact science because they can spend a lot of time there waiting for press okays to happen.  But it's usually by days, is the way it's set up, and then as you get closer, you kind of get more finite.


Q
There is a point in the process, isn't there, where the publisher says, "Okay.  I'm done with what I have to do.  Now you start doing what you have to do."  The copy has to be --


A
Yes.


Q
-- all there and no changes.


A
Well, in the case of the printing process or imaging, the whole thing doesn't have to be there to start.  It can come in in drips and drabs at first.  It's when you get to finishing that you really have to have all of the components there to do the final.


Q
And that's the point I'm talking about, the point where the publisher can't make anymore changes in the content of the publication.


A
Well, once they go to press with the final form, they are not going to make any changes after that anyway, or it's back to press.  Then once they get to that point, then you move into --


Q
And at that point, they are told that there is a particular day, "August 3rd is your day, and after August 3rd, that's it.  Your hands are tied.  We take over" or is it noon on August 3rd?


A
No.  It's kind of there is no exact science.  If there is some film late -- film -- there is no film anymore -- if there is imaging late for a particular signature, you know, you're probably going to give the client whatever time you can as long as you're not running up against another job.



So it's not just dependent on what that particular publisher with that publication does; it's what's happening all around them as well.  If we don't have any open press space, let's say, then we're going to be tighter with the client.  They are either there or they are not, and they miss their press time, then they might miss a few days.  If we have presses available that we can kind of hold back a little bit, then you might be a little bit more flexible.  The same way in the binding; you kind of use what you have at that time, and that determines how flexible you can be.


Q
Do you know, in your career, of publishers that on particular issues have delayed their printing to accommodate either a major advertisement or a major story?


A
Sure, many times.


Q
With respect to the major story, you would expect that to occur in time-value publications more than in publications without time value.  Isn't that right?


A
For the most part, yes.


Q
For example, if there is a magazine that covers firefighting, and they were scheduled to go to print on 9/11, you might expect that they would want to hold that a couple of days to get a story in because if they didn't, it would take another month before they did.


A
It's possible.


Q
You would expect that to happen either not at all or far less frequency with a magazine like Glamour or Better Homes and Gardens, wouldn't you?


A
You would assume it wouldn't happen very often there, yeah.


Q
They know when the Thanksgiving turkey has to be cooked.


A
Yes.


Q
Please look at the answer to Question 45.


A
Okay.


Q
And focusing on your first reason why it's beneficial to move volume from postal transportation to private transportation, you say that "private transportation provides for more control of the product for a longer period of time."  That part, I understand.  Then you go on to say, "reducing the number of bad things that can happen in postal processing and distribution.  I guess I don't understand, and maybe you could help me, why private transportation reduces the bad things that can happen in, one, processing and, two, distribution, by which I assume you mean delivery.


A
I'm going to separate distribution from delivery, but I'll explain.  The one reason we love drop shipping, whether it's publications or catalogues, is that it gives us control of that product for a longer period of time.  And when I say that it's reducing the number of bad things that could happen, it's because we're bypassing postal operations in different facilities, different locations, so that they either don't have to process the mail in an ADC or an SCF or they don't have to distribute it from that plant to the next location.



If we enter it at an ADC, it not only gets processed in a lot of cases; it gets distributed by the Postal Service to the next plant, and any time you've got those things happening with the Postal Service, there is a chance that it could get delayed.  Any number of things could happen.



So, as I mentioned, because we're not only trying to reduce the cost for our customers, but we're trying to help them get the product to the consumer in a more timely fashion, this helps us control that whole process a lot better.


Q
You didn't mean delivery when you said "distribution."


A
No.


Q
Then in Answer No. 2, you say, "where private transportation is more efficient than USPS transportation."  Does that mean the same thing as less expensive than USPS transportation?  Did you mean anything other than expensive when you talked about efficient?


A
Well, efficiency is cost, and it's also time.  I think that we just have a better control over what happens than maybe the Postal Service does, but efficiency is usually related to cost, and it does come into play here.


Q
Then you conclude that if, in fact, private transportation is used where it's more efficient to allow the Postal Service to reduce its transportation infrastructure, what do you mean by "transportation infrastructure"?


A
Well, and this, again, is my assumption of the infrastructure of the Postal Service, if we can move more product to our own transportation, the Postal Service can then eliminate some of those loads where they send trucks into our plants for either plant loads and/or just local-entered mail.  So a lot of those type contracts, they are able to eliminate, the ones that go from our plant to either the BMC or the ADCs locally and just take local-entered mail.  To me, that's some of the inefficiencies that are baked into the transportation part of the Postal Service.


Q
I'm still not sure what "infrastructure" means in this answer.


A
Well, infrastructure, what I'm talking about is just any part of their transportation, whether it's the actual trucks itself or the fact that they have got to set up those contracts of trucks that come in to pick up mail at our plants that's on their own transportation.  I would like to see all of that gone or as much of it as possible.


Q
In Question 46, we asked you, to whose costs you were referring on line 12 of page 13.  So if you could take another look at that, line 12 on page 13.  That sentence says:  "Without the proper rate signals, costs will continue to rise."  And the answer to whose costs, it doesn't say whose costs; it says what costs.  Do you mean the Postal Service's costs?


A
Well, I think the Postal Service cost, but I think also our cost.  Let me just clarify.  One of the things that we try to do from a distribution standpoint is try to get as much product as we can in one -- I'll call it a stream, for lack of a better word, and when we have to continually separate drop-ship mail from local-entered mail, it's an administrative issue.  It's a handling issue.  It's duplication of trucks in some cases.  There is a cost there for both us and the Postal Service, and I think, you know, if you look at the incentives that could be here to get us to do more transportation using our own trucks, it just gives us more opportunities to be more efficient internally, but then it also helps reduce the Postal Service's costs.


Q
So would it be fair to say that you mean that the costs paid to the Postal Service by mailers and the costs paid to printers and truckers by mailers, that a combination of those two would be reduced?


A
Yeah.  I kind of go back to this whole thing with pricing today and the fact that we're not just trying to do this to reduce costs and postage costs; we're trying to be efficient in our manufacturing and distribution process, you know, for the good of everything to be competitive in a lot of different ways, not just with other printers but with other forms of media, and we need the incentives to be able to do some of those things.


Q
What about the word "delivery" in this answer?  Here, did you mean the carrier taking the mail to the house, or did you mean distribution?


A
I think I meant distribution here.  I will use delivery and distribution interchangeably in some cases.


Q
But not here.


A
But not here.


Q
In Question 47, we asked you to provide a list of printers that are willing to co-palletize or pool ship periodicals produced by other printers with those that they themselves print, and you said you didn't know.  Is Quad willing to pool ship with products of other printers?


A
That's a question we've been trying to answer for a long time.


Q
You either are or you aren't at the moment.


A
We aren't at this time.


Q
You are not willing.


A
No.


Q
And you know, don't you, that other printers share -- at least some other printers share that view?


A
At this time, but, again, I think, given the right set of circumstances and dollars to be made, that changes your strategy a little bit.  So it's not out of the realm of things to do if we've got the right incentives, and somebody is looking for someone to provide a service for them that they can't get somewhere else.


Q
Well, if they can't get it somewhere else, I assume one of the reasons the printers -- maybe not the only reason, but one reason is they say, "If you print with us, you can have our pool shipping," and they just don't want to allow customers to cream skim.


A
That could be part of the reason.


Q
In response to Question 57, in the third paragraph you provided an estimate of between half a million and two million dollars for what you call a "complete co-mail production line."  What kind of volume can that type of complete production line handle?


A
I guess I would ask, are you asking within a given period of time?  I mean, you know, depending on the run speed of the machine, you can handle --


Q
Let's say you have a printer that printed periodicals with 50,000 circulation, and they all wanted to co-mail, and they are all monthlies.  What's the maximum number of such periodicals that the printer could co-mail on the half-million-to-two-million-dollar production line that you're hypothesizing here?


A
Well, I'm using -- the high end here would be a machine like we have, let's say, with 24 different pockets or feed stations, so technically, then, 24 different publications.


Q
If they ran one pool a week, so that would be 96 a month.  Is that a fair estimate?


A
I guess with real simple math, you could say that would be the easy way to figure it out, but then again, depending on, you know, the speeds you run, 50,000 copies of 24 different publications, you may be able to run two different pools each week, so you may be able to double that.  In that scenario, that's probably the number you're looking at, and there is a wide range because most of those machines are modular so you can add as many pockets as you want to.


Q
Thank you.  That's very helpful.



I think there is a word missing from your answer to Question No. 58, Part C.  If you look at the second page of that answer, five lines down, the sentence that begins "because of changes," and you say, "We would consider any periodical with less than 15 percent advertising as a possible drop-ship candidate."  I suggest you may have meant we would not consider any periodical with less than 15 percent.  Is that correct?


A
No.  Well, I guess --


Q
Or could you mean more than 15 percent?


A
I guess what I'm saying there is we would use 15 percent as kind of the threshold today where we would have to take a real hard look at the analysis for that publication.  We would be pretty sure that we could drop ship parts of it based on past history, but we would have to do the analysis to know what part of it we could.  Above 15 percent, we would be much more confident that we could drop ship more.


Q
And the amount you could drop ship for these  sort of marginally advertising products; would that depend upon the density?


A
It depends on the density.  It depends on the weight of the book.  It can depend on what we happen to have in our mail pool on the entries that we're going to that week.  Some folks think that just because you have a pallet of mail going somewhere, that it's automatically going to drop ship to that destination.  That's not always the case.  We may not be going there with a truck because we don't have enough other product in that particular mail pool to do that.  So you may enter somewhere else, or you end up not drop shipping at all because of that.  So those kinds of things can have a bearing on whether or not you drop ship as well.



In addition, we may have a situation where you have a publication that could have no advertising, maybe doesn't qualify for drop shipping, per se, from a cost standpoint, but we may choose to put it on our truck because we have an open spot on that truck going to a destination so we'll help the client that way maintain consistency of delivery.  They are not going to pay more than what they are going to save, but it saves us a position on that truck and fills the truck up, too.  So we play with the distribution a little bit that way, and that kind of makes it not an exact science, at least in our world.


Q
Please look at Question and Answer 67.  Again, I'm going to, I guess, challenge you on a claim that information is proprietary and ask you to support it.  We asked Mr. Stralberg for a list of how many of the Complainants' periodicals are printed in more than one facility, and we got the answer with no claim of proprietariness [sic] to that.  Can you tell me why it's proprietary to simply say that a publication is printed in more than one place, especially if you're not even giving the name of the publication?


A
Let's go back to the scenario I mentioned much earlier where we might be looking at monthly magazines that we would want to print in different locations, something that's not being done today.  That would be something that we would not want someone else to know because that's the competitive part of the business.


Q
That's your plan.  I'm talking about what you're actually doing.  Mr. Stralberg was perfectly comfortable, and the publishers in this case were perfectly comfortable saying, these are our periodicals we print at multiple plants, and there were, I think, five of them, and the other hundred and whatever were printed at a single plant.


A
We might have publications today, though, that we print at a location, and we don't necessarily mail there.  We might mail at a different location.


Q
That wasn't the question.  The question was only the number of printing locations at which it is printed, and you claim that that is proprietary.  Like the Commission, I think we all should be sympathetic to claims of proprietariness because we don't want to inhibit people like you from coming in here to testify and people like my clients from coming here to testify, and I did not file a motion to compel because I just think that people have a right to retain proprietary information if it is.  But here, this is a strategic issue.



The Complainants have presented a witness, and I'm sure you read his testimony, that says how easy it is to print at multiple plants and how wonderful that would be to get nearer to the point of distribution.  We question that, and I think we're entitled to prove that it's not so simple by what's happening today.  I guess I'll ask you again to explain why it's proprietary, how anyone would be hurt if somebody knew that Publication No. 21 is printed in two plants.


A
Well, I'll go back to say what I said before.  We just don't want anyone else to know whether or not we're printing monthly magazines or weeklies or whatever it might be.  The weeklies, you got the information, and that's kind of common knowledge if they are printed at multiple plants, but anything else is strategic, and as far as we're concerned, it's confidential.


Q
Okay.  The Postal Service asked you, in Question  5, about cost differences between big printing plants and smaller printing plants, and you said you don't have the information.  Let me ask you a little more specific question, again, with the all-other-things-being-equal caveat.  If you're printing a million copies of a publication versus printing 100,000 copies of a publication, all other things being equal, given the fixed costs and the make ready, isn't it true that the unit printing cost for the 100,000 print job would be higher than the unit cost for the million print job?


A
I'm not sure if I agree with that, only because I would assume that different equipment is being used other than what we have for a million run, and the economies of scale would be pretty much equal.  I think pricing, at least the pricing that I'm aware of, is pretty similar, and the pricing would determine what the cost was.


Q
Vice-versa.


A
Well, from my perspective, if I know that pricing is relatively the same across the industry, then I'm thinking that the cost to create that pricing was pretty much the same for everyone as well.  So I don't know enough about short-run printers to know what their pricing is, but I'm not sure I agree with what you said, only because what I'm saying is that we would use different equipment to run maybe a longer-run type of publication than a short-run printer might use.  Now, whether it's the size of the equipment, the number of pockets, the bells and whistles that we have, so I'm not sure if the cost is really that disparate.


Q
But if the holding all other things equal also means the equipment, when you run a 50,000-copy job, do you run it on different equipment than you run a 500,000-copy job on?


A
No.  And I think, from the standpoint of the total quantity that we print, we very seldom print less than 100,000 copies, so the distribution of those copies could be newsstand and other things.  So the print run is really what we look at, and the printing presses and the binding lines that we have are based on quantities that are basically above that number, whereas somebody who does shorter-run jobs and maybe only does print runs of 50,000 maybe has different type equipment to do that.  I'm not sure, but that's kind of what I think might be happening.  That's as much as I know.



MR. STRAUS:  And that's as much as I have.  So thank you, Mr. Schick.



THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Straus.



We will take a ten-minute break and come back at eleven-thirty with Mr. Bergin.  Thank you.



(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me.  I think we will begin now.  Mr. Bergin?



MR. BERGIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  And would you pull the mike closer to you?  Mr. Schick will do the same, and maybe we won't have these shocking noises to contend with.  Thank you very much.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BERGIN: 


Q
Good morning, Mr. Schick.  My name is Tim Bergin.  I represent the McGraw Hill companies.  I have a few additional questions for you.



Referring back to your answer to ABM Interrogatory 58(c), where you discuss the drop shipping of high-editorial publications and how that has grown over the years, your ability to drop ship these days up to 85 percent editorial -- is that correct? -- and beyond that conceivably?


A
Correct.  In some cases.


Q
I think you mentioned you were confident that at least at that level the opportunities had increased for drop shipping.


A
Portions of the circulation would probably qualify for drop shipping, yes.


Q
And one fact I believe you mentioned was that you're doing a greater volume of drop shipping, and often it makes sense to include high-editorial publications in conjunction with other drop-shipped mail.


A
Yeah.  If we end up having a trailer load going to a drop-ship destination, and we happen to have a pallet or two pallets, whatever might fit on that truck, and the truck wouldn't have anything else to fill it out, it makes more sense for us to include that as part of the drop ship and just work out the cost of savings versus freight for that particular customer just to kind of balance things off than it does for us to try and set that up as a separate, local-entered mail, and then it also benefits the customer because they are getting the benefit of a delivery through the drop ship.



So it's easier for us to manage, I think, as I said, one distribution stream for mail, if possible, as opposed to having drop ship, non-drop ship, that type of thing.


Q
I see.  You also indicated in your answer to ABM Interrogatory 58 that your ability to drop ship high-editorial publications, your increasing ability to do so over time, has been affected by changes in the rates, the pallet rates for periodicals.


A
Yeah, particularly when the drop-ship zones were added in -- I think it was the last rate case or the case before, the SCF zone and the ADC zone.  That helped a lot, and then that in combination with the piece discount.


Q
With the piece discount as well?


A
Yes.


Q
And would it be fair to say that the pallet discount and the pallet drop-ship discount that were added in the last rate case also contribute to the ability to drop ship periodicals?


A
I think it helped.  You know, obviously, we were looking for more incentive there to make it more of an issue, but every little bit keeps moving you in the right direction, so it did help.


Q
And the same would be true of the co-palletization, drop-ship discount for periodicals on the piece side that was implemented in 2002?


A
Yeah.  That was another contributing factor to enabling some publications who either didn't drop ship before to maybe drop ship part of their mail or for those that were maybe drop shipping some mail to do more, so it helped.


Q
And are you familiar with the currently proposed experimental rate for co-palletization drop ship on the pound side?


A
I am.


Q
And that would also be a contributing factor to your ability to drop ship periodicals mail.


A
Actually, we've looked at that one, and for us, it really doesn't do much.  From my perspective, it's really kind of counterproductive to what we really want to see.  I think, in my testimony, I mentioned that when we kind of keep discounting things by drips and drabs, it really doesn't get us to where we need to be.  From the standpoint of us investing in our infrastructure, in our technologies, and our equipment, you know, little bits and bits don't give us that incentive to do it.  You kind of have to get the whole enchilada at one time and have something there that provides for greater incentives.



So I'm going to say this:  The pallet discount, the co-pallet discount, and the second co-pallet discount; if we had not been in a position where were to begin with, I'm not so sure those little changes would have provided much of an incentive for us to do anything different, and, in all honesty, they probably just added to what we were already doing.  It didn't change anything that we were doing, for the most part.  It did enable some clients to do a little bit more, but for the most part, it just kind of added on to what we had already been doing.


Q
Of course, as I understand it, Quad began co-mailing in the mid-eighties when there were none of these rate incentives that we have just been discussing.


A
Correct.


Q
Is it fair to say that although the rate incentives we've been discussing were not necessary for the scale of co-mailing that Quad has undertaken over the years, that nevertheless, they have contributed to the ability to continually reduce the advertising percentage that is available potentially for co-mailing, at least in part?


A
From our personal perspective?


Q
Yes.


A
I would say that growth in the volume is a major contributor to that.  When you get to a certain scale of volume there, it just affords you some opportunities that maybe you wouldn't have otherwise. So what we're able to do with the volumes that we have and the certain advertising percentages may not be something that most of the other folks out there can do unless they have volumes that are equal to ours.


Q
Do you have an understanding of why it is that the Postal Service transportation network for periodicals appears not to be competitive with private delivery, given the scale of operations?


A
I think Mr. Stralberg talked about that yesterday.  The only thing I would just kind of add on or reaffirm is that the difference, I think, is that they are tied into those timely routes that they have, and they move those routes without much mail on their trucks, whereas our distribution, we don't move trucks without full loads, so we're always at capacity, we're always totally utilizing those trucks, and it's just much more efficient for us to be able to do that.  I think that's probably the biggest differential.


Q
When you talk, in your response to ABM Interrogatory 45, about increased drop shipping enabling the Postal Service to reduce its infrastructure to be better aligned with current volumes, are you suggest that in your perception, and perhaps that's what you were referring to a moment ago, there is an overcapacity issue with respect to the Postal Service transportation?


A
I think that's part of it, but I also think it's their need -- as Mr. Stralberg said, there are contract routes where those move at set periods of time regardless of what's on them.  I think that adds to the cost, but as I mentioned earlier, I think that the different parts of their transportation network can be reduced by some of the things we're talking about, particularly those trucks that they send into our plants to pick up mail that's not drop entered.  As we drop enter more mail, obviously they don't have to utilize those trucks anymore either, so I think that's one place where I would notice that there is an opportunity to save.


Q
Now, you've testified that under the proposed rate structure, there will always be, in your view, some portion of periodicals mail that will, for various reasons, not be amenable to co-mailing or co-palletizing or drop shipping.  Is that a fair statement?


A
Yes.


Q
There are a variety of factors, and I think you discussed a number of them this morning, that lead to this result, and I would just like to go through some of them with you.



You mentioned, for example, in your answer to Interrogatory No. 59, that the smaller circulation of a publication may be a factor which limits its ability to be co-mailed and so forth.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  I did mention that.


Q
What sort of circulation, if you can ball park it, do you have in mind in this regard?


A
Well, I kind of quantified it here by saying a smaller circulation with tight production and delivery schedules, and I'm not sure I can really define what smaller is.  Smaller can be kind of anything for anyone.  I think it's just an issue that, obviously, if you start off with a small circulation, if it's a national circulation, it's going to be more difficult to try and move that mail to pallets if you can't co-mail or co-palletize.



On the other hand, I've also mentioned in my testimony that I think there's opportunities out there that we don't even realize there could be for co-mailing or co-palletizing, and that could apply to weekly magazines, and it can apply to short-run-circulation magazines as well.  Again, I think that if you are presented with the opportunities and the incentives to look a little further than what you've been looking in the past, you'll probably find ways of doing things that you didn't know were there.



So I'm not going to ever say that it's impossible for small-circulation periodicals to take advantage of drop shipping, by any means; I'm just saying it's more difficult.  And again, I can't really define "smaller" because it's a term that is different for everyone.


Q
Is this part of the ready, shoot, aim philosophy that you've referred to in your testimony?


A
Ready, fire, aim?


Q
Ready, fire, aim?


A
Yes.  It's somewhat associated with that.


Q
You're talking about opportunities that are not on the drawing board yet, but your suggestion is that if there are sufficient incentives, then new things may be developed to overcome some of the current obstacles for co-mailing.


A
That's my belief.  Maybe I'm, you know, maybe I'm a little pie in the sky, but I really feel that we have enough people in this industry who have a lot of knowledge related to technology, related to production processes and getting things done, that if there is incentives there, and you can spend a little bit more money to change what you're doing to improve the way you prepare the mail to meet the rate structure that's been proposed, I think people will come up with that way, and it will be conventional ways that maybe we think of today, but I think it will probably also be unconventional ways that I can't think of or anyone at Quad can't think of, and it will be unique to everybody's own situation.  You know, that's just my personal belief.


Q
Is it fair to say we're taking at this point about speculative innovations that, as you just said, you can't think of at this point in time?


A
Well, I do have some thoughts at this time, but I'm not free to share those thoughts.  But I think there's ways of accomplishing what we call co-mailing today and doing so in a way that's unconventional, that may or may not add time to production schedules, that may or may not be applicable to smaller-run-circulation publications, but I think that once the incentives are there, people will start at least looking at the opportunities and seeing if they can't make those changes and adaptations to what they already do today.  So I really feel it will happen.


Q
If the proposed rates were adopted, and many smaller publications incurred very substantial rate increases, and these new developments did not come to pass in the near term, then those publications would be suffering.  Is that not correct?


A
If someone couldn't make any changes to what they are already doing, there may be what you're saying would be a period of suffering, but what the period of suffering might be, I'm not sure.  It's going to be dependent upon how fast they can make some changes to do the things that are necessary to reduce their costs, and I think, again, that's going to be different for everyone.


Q
Another of the factors apart from small circulation that you mentioned as affecting the ability to co-mail, and this is on your answer to ABM 49, is the size and piece weight of publications.


A
Yes.


Q
Perhaps we've discussed size already this morning.  Are you referring in that regard to the need for a compatible trim size or something else?


A
I'm talking about trim size from two different perspectives.  One is the postal regulations, in that when we co-mail, we need to maintain one processing category within that co-mailer, so if it's all for AFSM-100, you're limited by the sizes and the dimensions and the thicknesses that the Postal Service defines.  Likewise, if you were doing the FSM-1000 co-mail, you would have a different set of parameters there.  And then the parameters that are set by us with our equipment and the variances that we can have are the other determining factors.  So when you put those two together, there's different instances where a customer could fall out of it because of those reasons.


Q
With regard to the second one, is my understanding correct that the width of two publications, two more publications, that are being considered for co-mailing cannot vary by more than 20 percent or so to make it feasible to co-mail them together?


A
Yeah.  Twenty percent would probably be -- I think that's even out of our spec.  I think, from a trim-size standpoint, you're talking, and I don't have the actual dimensions in front of me, but it's probably somewhere between a half inch and an inch in difference trim size, width, length, that type of thing, and thickness, it's probably a quarter to a half an inch in variance there.


Q
In other words, you could tolerate up to those levels of variance.


A
Yeah.  And again, the machine can handle pretty much anything, from tabloid to digest, at the same time.  It's just a matter there that when you're packaging them all together, you get really a bad-shaped package, and the bigger pieces suffer because they get wrapped around everything else.


Q
You also mention in your response to 49 that weight can be a constraint.  What are you referring to there?


A
Again, it's a postal regulation where you've got the 20 ounces that determines the AFSM versus the FSM-1000.  So if you're co-mailing everything for the AFSM-100, you have to maintain that 20 ounces; anything over would not be able to qualify for that particular co-mailing.


Q
If I understand you correctly, then there is a machinability constraint in the sense that all of the co-mailed periodical must have the same machinability to be able to be processed on the AFSM-100 or the FSM-1000?


A
Correct.  So you can have a co-mailing for either one; they just have to be maintained separately.


Q
And then there is a separate co-mail pool for nonmachinable mail.


A
Yeah.  Let's say if you had a poly-bagged mailing, and the poly wasn't automation compatible, you could create a co-mailing just with those pieces as well.


Q
Another constraint on co-mailing is the frequency of the particular publication.  Is that correct?


A
Well, it's frequency as related to dailies and weeklies and really only because of the time in the schedule and whether or not there is enough time to make it happen; otherwise, the constraints of a weekly magazine, there really isn't any.  You can combine them if you have a way of doing it.


Q
Is my understanding correct that Quad Graphics does not co-mail any weekly magazines?


A
At this time, we don't.


Q
And that's because of the scheduling issues that you just mentioned?


A
It's because of that, and it's because a lot of the weeklies really wouldn't have much to gain by co-mailing anyway, so you have to weight that as well.  Is there enough incentive in the gains that you would have versus adding time in another production schedule?


Q
That's the circulation issue?  You're talking about larger-circulation weeklies?


A
Correct.


Q
But a smaller-circulation weekly might have an incentive to co-mail it but for the scheduling issues.


A
Yeah.  I'll also say that even a larger-circulation weekly could have incentives.  If they are creating a lot of different versions, and maybe it's more versions than you might be able to run at one run on a binding line, you may have a need to try and do something with that to help each of those versions get more volume to kind of get back to the presort that they might have had if they weren't split out.


Q
With regard to versions, I believe you mentioned in your answer to ABM Interrogatory 48 that sometimes publications printed in many versions are not amenable to co-mailing.


A
Yeah.  In our process, we allow clients to have a number of versions within their co-mailing run.  I'm not sure if that's something that anyone else does, but there you limit the number, too, because from a production standpoint, there is a certain number of copies for each version that just makes sense from a cost standpoint, and that's really no different if you're co-mailing versus if you're just running that book on a binding line, selective binding.



We basically don't allow customers to go down to a certain number because it just isn't equitable from a cost standpoint, and most customers don't try to version down to a number that really isn't equitable for them anyway.  So the minimum numbers are kind of subject to whatever your production is, but you try to stay way from that as much as possible.


Q
And you also mentioned poly wrap is a potential constraint on co-mailing, and a moment ago you tied that into the machinability issue.  Are there any other reasons, other factors that would affect the co-mailing of poly-wrapped periodicals?


A
Well, first of all, you can co-mail poly, which we are doing today, poly-wrapped pieces, but you have to do them as a separate co-mail run.  In our manufacturing process today, you could combine poly wrapped and non-poly wrapped, according to postal regulations, but at this time we don't have the equipment to be able to do that.  That could be something that could be done in the future.



The other constraints for poly-wrapped publications would be maybe the number of onserts or inserts they put in the polybag.  For some publications, they do a lot of onserts, and depending on the number of pockets you would have on a Sitma wrapper or a Buhrs wrapper, you may have constraints there because of that.


Q
The fewer the feeder pockets on a co-mailing machine, the greater the limitations on the co-mailing that could be done?


A
Yeah.  The number of pockets determines how many different publications you can run on that particular machine.  So the example I used earlier, if you had a four-pocket Sitma or co-mailer, you're limited to four different publications.  Now, depending on the versioning of those publications, if they were by zip code, geographic versions, you could do multiple versions within there, but you're limited to four publications at one time.  So as that volume grows, -- those machines are all modular -- you can add another four pockets, another eight pockets, and pretty much build it up to whatever you really want to put on there.


Q
Is that a significant investment, to add modular pocketing?


A
No.  Once you've got the base machine, the base sitting there with four pockets, the adding of additional sections is really -- I don't want to say "minimal" because it's not minimal, but it's the least of the cost.  So it's not very cost prohibitive, and it's not that much to spend.


Q
Can you ball park it for me, describing first what you're adding in terms of modular pockets?


A
You're basically just taking -- you have one section of the machine that has four pockets, -- it's going to be hard to kind of picture this -- and then it has a raceway where the books are fed off into, and essentially you're just adding another four pockets just like that with the additional raceway and then the mechanics to go along with it.



It would even be hard for me to ball park, but let's say it's $50,000 to $100,000.  Maybe that's a reasonable number.  It could be high; it could be low.  I'm not sure.  But the base machine with the mailing position with the stacker; that type of thing is really where the major cost is.


Q
A machine with four pockets could only handle one publication if there were four versions of that publication being run.  Is that correct?


A
No.  If it was a publication that had versions by geographic area so it was split by zip codes, you could essentially run that one publication in one pocket, and you would just change the version as you got to that zip code change.


Q
I see.


A
And some publishers will run that way.  If it's a demographic version, yeah, then you would have to use the four pockets.


Q
Thank you.  Then you mentioned, I believe, at least one other constraint, potential constraint, on co-mailing.  You referred to ink jetting or personalization inside the book.


A
Yes.


Q
That was in your response to ABM 16.  Can you explain for the record what you are referring to there?


A
Yeah.  If a publisher was going to do some kind of ink-jet addressing inside the magazine, whether it was on an advertisement or on a card, and it was specific to a subscriber or to a version, generally, today, we are not ink jetting inside on our co-mailers, so the publisher wouldn't be able to do that because it would be essentially impossible for us today to take those publications with some kind of specific printing in it, move it to another machine, and maintain control of that so that you are putting the proper address for the subscriber on that piece.  So that limits today as to what you can do there, but that's not something that prohibits you forever; that's just a technology that we haven't applied yet because it's cost prohibitive today to add that to what we're already doing.  The technology is there to allow it, so you could do it as long as you had enough customers that were willing to take advantage of it, and you had enough savings that would come into play to cover the cost.



(Pause.)



BY MR. BERGIN:  


Q
In response to ABM Interrogatory 65(b), I believe you testified that under the proposed rates, Quad would likely consider investing in additional co-mailing equipment.


A
Correct.


Q
And I believe you also referred again to your ready, fire, aim philosophy.  Does that reflect the fact that Quad, in the past, had pioneered co-mailing, so to speak; and, therefore, presently may be less risk averse than other printers in terms of making co-mail investment?


A
Well, I think, obviously, having been in this for almost 20 years, we understand what we're doing and the benefits that we and our customers get from it, so that does make us less risk averse overall.  But, you know, mentioning the ready, fire, aim theory, that's just one of those things that our company president, Harry Quadracci, established when we started the company and kind of instilled in us, that if you know the business, you know the direction the industry is going, you want to lead the industry further in that direction, you make the investments, you move, and people follow, and people come to you for whatever it is you're getting into, and that's kind of our approach here.



Now, to me, the rate structure that's here makes it very easy for us because we know this works, it has worked, we can build on it, but then we can also do things that we haven't done because of the cost factor that we know will play into both co-mailing, co-palletization, and drop shipping but be able to add more value to our customers and more value to our company.  So that's why I think this is the right direction.  That's why we're supporting this.


Q
Do you think Quad is somewhat unique in terms of its commitment to co-mailing among printers?


A
I like to think we are, but I know there's others that are major competitors that have some processes in place.  So one of our other beliefs is that if the industry is strong, it makes us strong, too, and if our competitors have technologies that we have to compete against, it makes us do more to be one step better, and that's kind of the excitement you get from looking at this, is the opportunity to take it up a notch, and I think that's what we're looking for.  We're looking for those rate incentives that can make it more of a confident decision, although, as I mentioned, you have to take some risk, but the risk is we believe that's the right direction and that with the right incentives, it's not that big of a risk for us, and it shouldn't be that big of a risk for anybody else, for that matter.


Q
Back to our earlier discussion, you recognize that there will always be some percentage of mail which, for a variety of factors that we've gone through, will not be able to co-mail or co-palletize or drop ship.


A
But that doesn't mean that they can't reap some benefits of making changes to align themselves with any new rate structure.  It just means that maybe they can't co-mail or they can't co-palletize or they can't drop ship or they can't do it to the extremes that others can.



Now, I also can see a way that, you know, given a little bit of time to develop some systems under this rate structure, that we could, in essence, figure out a way to take that residual mail and blend it in somewhere so that it's got a home, and it's not a home at the bottom of the rate structure; it's a home somewhere in there where it makes it equitable.


Q
Of course, we're talking about only publications printed at Quad Graphics.


A
Well, but the opportunities aren't limited to us, and, you know, it kind of goes back to the question, why doesn't anybody else do this today?  I don't know, and from a competitive perspective, maybe I don't want anybody else to do it.  I would be glad to take all of their business because people are going to be looking for somebody to do it.  So, you know, when competition comes about in an industry, people move in the direction that they need to.


Q
Is it fair to say your competitors have been less optimistic, or however you want to describe it, in terms of the potential of co-mailing than Quad Graphics, in your view?


A
I think maybe, but I think there's other factors that play into that.  I think, as a private company, you know, we just have to answer to our own profit sharing, so we can maybe take some risks and do some things that public companies have to have a better handle on, and that could be one of the differences that separates us from some of the things we do.



On the other hand, it's probably a little bit of our corporate culture as well, in that, you know, we had to survive when we were a little company, and when we were a little company, we were still competing against, you know, the R.R. Donnelleys and the Bantas of the world, and we like to think that we're still a small company, even though we've gotten a lot bigger.  So we still have that same competitive, think-small-type approach to things, and I think that's kind of what keeps driving us in the direction that we go.


Q
Is it fair to say that a publicly held company, unlike Quad Graphics, may have more rigorous requirements for justifying investments beforehand in terms of investing in co-mailing equipment?


A
Happily, I'm not in a public company, but I guess that's one of the things that they have to look at before they make capital investments, so I guess I would agree with what you said.


Q
And it's not just a question of making a $2 million or greater investment in a co-mailing machine.  There is also a need to have floor space and building space to accommodate the machines for printers who are looking to get into co-mailing on a scale that Quad has done.  Is that fair?


A
That's a fair statement.


Q
So that would be an additional constraint or investment cost.


A
Yeah.  And again, every position may be a little bit different, depending on the available space they have or the type of equipment that they already have on their floors.


Q
Is my understanding correct that Quad Graphics' primary co-mailing operations are performed with specialized co-mailing machines and not simply selective-binding machines and poly-wrap machines that may be readily at hand at most printing plants?


A
Yeah.  The co-mailing that we do off line today in kind of our standard co-mailing is Quadtech-built equipment, which up until recently was open to be purchased by any printer in the industry and, in fact, has been in the past.  But then we also use some Sitma equipment, which is a common type of piece of equipment that a lot of printers have to do the poly co-mailing, and we also use the Sitma to do nonpoly co-mailing in one of our other sites, so it's a little bit of everything.


Q
But the poly-wrap machines, like the selective-binding equipment, generally have considerably fewer feeder pockets than the off-line, standard, co-mailing machinery.  Is that fair?


A
I can't really answer that.  We have some Sitma wrappers that have just as many pockets as our co-mailers.  I don't know if others in the industry have Sitmas that are that big, but I would guess that they have Sitmas that probably have, you know, at least a dozen pockets on them, again, because they are probably using them for multiple onserts within the package.


Q
Referring you to your response to ABM Interrogatory 64, the question asked you to identify all printers other than Quad Graphics that you believe may have a substantial periodicals comailing volume and/or a substantial investment in the comailing of periodicals to the extent you view them as a serious, actual or potential competitor.  Your answer was:  "I do not have that information."



Does that mean when it comes to comailing periodicals, Quad does not perceive any actual or potential competitors among printers out there?


A
No, that's not the case.  We look at our competitors very seriously.  I guess I would add that, you know, 30 years ago probably no one was looking at Quad Graphics because we were just a little spot on the wall.



This is the type of change in process and technology that could allow a small printer to become the next Quad Graphics if they wanted to because there's an opportunity here to take a risk and to build on some real value added processes.



I look at our competitors that we have today

--  the Donnelleys, the Quebecors, the Bantas, the Browns -- but I also look at other printers out there who print periodicals, whether large or small, as a potential huge competitor because of the opportunities that could be presented.


Q
Are you saying that they could do what Quad did, a smaller printer starting today?


A
I don't see any reason why somebody couldn't.


Q
When you started off in the mid 1980s, you weren't facing an established comailer like Quad Graphics is today competing with you?


A
No, but when we started the company in 1970 printing prices were terrible, and the industry that we got into was at one of its worst levels.  We made it work, and we continued to make it work by making the investment in things like comailing and other processes that would help us compete.



From that perspective, you know, I see that there's opportunities and that anybody could be competitive if they chose to make some investments.


Q
But it would be more difficult today, wouldn't it be fair to say, for someone to gain solid entry into the comailing field than it was in the 1980s when no one else was doing it?


A
I don't think so because at that time we had to develop the equipment, the process, the software, everything we did.  Today the software is available.  The equipment is available.  Mail.dat files are used to convey the information between printers, between list service bureaus, between distribution companies.



Basically anybody can go out and buy this stuff today that's there and make the process work.  From that standpoint, it's not a gamble at all.  It's all there to put together to do the type of process needed.


Q
But I take it you're not aware of other printers, apart from Quad, who are actually doing that, investing significantly in comailing?


A
I think I mentioned earlier when Mr. Straus was asking me that I am aware that Donnelley and Quebecor do some comailing.  To the extent I'm not sure, but I think recently we've also seen a notice that Perry Judd is building up another building in one of their plants for comailing and copalletization.  I think Fry Communications has decided to get into comailing.



You're starting to see other folks deciding that it's time to do that, and I think it's in anticipation of the changes that are proposed in the rate structure.


Q
Did you say that Perry Judd was expanding into comailing or copalletization?


A
From what I saw, both.


Q
What's the basis of your information regarding Fry?


A
Fry was just kind of word of mouth because we sold them the machines, so they have a Quad Tech multimailer.


Q
What investment did Quad make in the mid 1980s when it initiated its comailing operations?


A
At the time we built the first what we call multimailer, and it was either 10 or 12 pocket.  It was really just a base machine that had -- we were still doing paper labels -- nothing really fancy.  We were actually at that time using some marks on the label to match to the particular publication so you knew you were putting the right label on the publication.



It was a real base machine.  The investment was probably I'm going to guess less than $250,000 at that time because we built it ourselves, so it was pretty unsophisticated, but it got the job done.


Q
Does Quad regard presort bureaus as competitors in the comailing area?


A
I really don't.  I consider them more letter mail than flat sized pieces and in particular than periodicals because I just don't think they, number one, understand periodicals, and there's so much more complexity in periodicals.



It would make it difficult I think for them to kind of look at that as something they'd really want to do.


Q
Are you aware or have you heard by word of mouth or whatever of any printer receiving as much as 90 percent of postage savings as payment for comailing services?


A
No, I've never heard anything like that type of a number.


Q
Fifty percent?


A
Yes.  There's, you know, a lot of different shared savings that are being used.  It's kind of dependent on the individual clients and how things are allocated.


Q
Does the percentage of shared savings vary from client to client?


A
It can in some cases.  I think that, you know, when we went into the comailing our idea was that we wanted to build volume.  We didn't want customers to jump in and jump out, so we tried to come up with an equitable way of pricing the comailing so that if a customer got in they'd always be guaranteed to never pay more postage or have more cost than they had before.



That was the basis for our starting the process, and we've kind of continued that right through to where we are today.  It obviously worked.  It was the right thing to do.


Q
But under that scenario, a mailer could receive say only 10 percent of the postage savings and still be better off in a dollar and cents sense?


A
Well, it depends on how you share the allocation.  You know, normally in a print scenario you're charging per 1,000.  If you apply that to comailing, you could charge the customer three times more than the savings they're going to get.



If you use an allocation of savings and share in the benefits with the customer, in a lot of cases that's where it becomes more equitable because, you know, what they're paying is still less than what they would have paid before.  There's no chance they're going to pay more.  You continue to build that pool, and the customer stays pretty much consistent in being involved with comail.


Q
But it's not simply a dollars and cents issue for many mailers, is it?  For example, if a mailer is only going to realize 10 percent of the postage savings and he has to weigh that against the difficulties of scheduling that result from comailing, not having the flexibility to get a late-breaking news story into a time sensitive publication and so forth, wouldn't that affect the mailer's overall incentive to comail?


A
It could, but I think again this is one of those things where every situation is going to be different for every particular publication.  It's going to be different for every printer in the way they manage and organize a comailing or copalletization operation.



You know, we target it to our clients and do things the way we do because it fits our own client base.  Someone else who has a different set of clients, maybe clients with different needs, I foresee them obviously setting up whatever they do to meet those customers' needs.



As I mentioned earlier, my intention is that we, with the right incentives provided in this rate structure, would be able to set up different co-mail operations that would cover all those different types of products, different types of situations, and enable clients to be able to comail in a lot of different ways.  That's really I think the essence of what you want to get to in the long term.


Q
In response to ABM Interrogatory 65, you indicated that under the proposed rate structure Quad Graphics might begin to develop a copalletization process.


A
Correct.


Q
What sort of process were you referring to?


A
Well, I think what I'm referring to is a true copalletization process where we're actually combining packages of different publications onto the same pallet either manually or through an automated process.



Today the incentives aren't great enough to allow us to build that.  Today we only copalletize as a result of comailing.  I'd like to be able to build that because I know it's something that's necessary.  Greater incentives would provide that opportunity.


Q
This would be apart from the comailing process then?


A
It would be a separate operation probably or attached to it, built into it, combined with it.  A lot of different things are possible.


Q
What sort of investment do you envision in that regard?


A
I couldn't even begin to guess what the number would be.  I would expect that it would be possibly similar to one of our parcel consolidating plants where we've got a parcel sorter that does essentially what we're talking about with copalletization.



You know, what that number is I'm not sure, but that would be the ultimate kind of operation we build.  In the short term we'd probably look at manually sorting the packages until we had something else in place.


Q
Now, in your response to ABM Interrogatory No. 49 you mentioned that I believe two-thirds of the containers that Quad prepares are sacks.


A
Correct.


Q
Although they contain only five percent of the volume?


A
Right.


Q
I believe you indicated that there were a number of reasons why those sacks are prepared rather than pallets?


A
Yes.


Q
One being delivery requirements?


A
Correct.


Q
I think you've testified that five digit sacks can achieve faster delivery through the Postal Service system than ADC pallets?


A
I think in my testimony I said that some people believe that's the case.  I'm not sure I totally believe that.  Again, that's one of those things I don't think that's been proven or disproven.


Q
Quad has no data in that regard?


A
No.  I think, and our approach has always been, that we think our personal opinion is that palletized mail is still the best way to go, but I do understand with some of our weekly customers who have their own beliefs that five digit sacks, you know, help them get the delivery they want.



I'm not going to argue with them.  That's their prerogative, and if that's the way they want to produce the product and get it through the Postal Service that's fine.  Then we deal with it.  I think in most cases I still believe that pallets are the best way to go.


Q
Can you quantify the number of customers who utilize five digit sacks in order to achieve better service?


A
It's pretty minimal.  I would say it's less than a handful of clients, and it's predominantly on the weekly side.


Q
You say two-thirds of the containers that Quad makes up are sacks.  Of those two-thirds, that 67 percent, what percentage would be attributable to five digit sacks to achieve better delivery?


A
I think that would be the smaller percentage, and I can't give you an exact percentage, because a lot of this -- this includes standard mail as well.  It's not just periodicals.  It's all mail that we produce.



A lot of this would be handwork type mail.  It may be other offline type mail, small versions that are too small for our comailers, things like that.  Those are predominantly three digit ADC/mixed ADC sacks.


Q
Just to clarify your statement, in response to Interrogatory 49 that we've been discussing you stated:  "Two-thirds of the containers we trade are sacks containing only five percent of the periodicals mail volume."



I take it since two-thirds of the containers that are sacks are not simply periodicals sacks --


A
Correct.


Q
-- that the total Quad volume that is in sacks is considerably higher than five percent?


A
No.  Maybe we didn't say this correctly here.  The five percent in sacks is copies throughout Quad, and it's inclusive of all different classes of mail.


Q
Although you state here only five percent of periodicals mail volume?


A
Yes.  I mean, that just applies to the periodicals portion of what that five percent of the other copies is essentially.  Five percent of the total volume is created in sacks of all copies, and of that five percent is periodicals.


Q
Okay.


A
Does that clarify?


Q
I think so.


A
Again, you know, the main reason for that is that we're comailing the majority of the publications we have so that most of those facts are gone.


Q
You state that another reason for sacks is supplemental mailing.


A
Correct.


Q
Can you explain for the record what you're referring to by supplemental mailing?


A
They would be either, you know, new startups of a publication or a back issue of a publication.  We roll a lot of those into our comailing operation, but if they're less than 1,500 copies then they would just be mailed offline by themselves.



You still end up with quite a few of those for the 170 some publications that we have.  Those are generally pretty small quantities.


Q
You referred to startup of a publication in this context?


A
It could be some new startups.  It could be back issue mailings.  Yes.


Q
What do you mean by new startups?  Why would that be a supplemental mailing, as opposed to a main file?


A
Well, if it happened that the new subscriber, you know, got in in a certain period of time and missed the main run, they may backfill that right away with the new -- the latest version is what I should have said.


Q
You indicated that polywrapped mail may also tend to go in sacks rather than on pallets?


A
In some instances, yes.


Q
Why would that be?


A
Well, again it goes back to you can include some of that in the supplemental.  You can include some of that in the fact that a lot of publishers have the attached invoices to their publication, and those are small versions.



Unless we're doing some kind of a selective wrapping and inserting with those, those end up being small parts of a mailing that end up falling into sacks as well.  It's one of the areas we're trying to clean up by doing some selective inserting and onserting, but it hasn't kind of caught on yet.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Bergin, could you tell me about how much longer you might have?



MR. BERGIN:  I would expect to finish within 15 or 20 minutes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Fine.  It's just about lunchtime, and if you were going to go another hour I would break.  Fifteen or 20 minutes is fine.  We'll continue.



MR. BERGIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



BY MR. BERGIN:


Q
By the same token, a magazine which is prepared in multiple versions may be more likely to go in sacks?


A
Yes and no, depending on how the versions are broken out.  If they're versions with individual signatures or binding or blow in cards, that type of thing, and you can fit them all on a binding line you're probably not going to have to worry about the sacks because you're going to be able to put everything back together.



If they're versions that create something that you can't do on the binding line or adds to many pockets and a publisher has to make a decision that, you know, a certain amount of those versions will be selectively bound together, but the other versions have to go by themselves, then they could end up being in sacks if they're not comailed with something.


Q
How frequently does that happen?


A
I couldn't even tell you.  I couldn't even venture a guess.


Q
You mentioned smaller circulation generally as, of course, a factor that would lead to using sacks rather than pallets.


A
Correct.


Q
You also indicate, and this is in your response to ABM Interrogatory 52, that smaller comail pools will generate less pallets.  Is that a variation on the same theme?


A
Yes.  I mean, it's one of those issues where until you reach a certain volume threshold, you know, you have to meet the requirements to palletize or in the proposed rate structure justify the cost of the pallet versus the sack.



Again, what you're doing is even with those smaller numbers you're reducing the number of containers, whatever those containers might be, so it's still a positive.  Even if you end up with sacks, you end up with less sacks.


Q
You mentioned piece weights in your response to Interrogatory 52 as a factor that would affect whether mail goes in sacks rather than pallets.  Can you explain the reference?


A
Yes.  I mean, it's kind of -- it's a density issue.  If you have a publication that weighs two pounds, you don't need as many copies to create a pallet so it's easier to palletize.



Likewise, you know, if we've got Milwaukee Magazine, which we own and print and publish, which only has 35,000 copies plus or minus a few thousand, it's all palletized.  It's almost all carrier route, but it's all because it's delivered to Milwaukee.



Density of distribution, the weight of the book, those types of things, can heavily influence whether you can palletize large quantities, small quantities, that type of thing.


Q
So the smaller circulation, light piece weight mail would be less likely to be palletized than otherwise?


A
If it's a national publication, yes.


Q
In your reference to whether a publication is local, regional or national is a factor bearing upon the likelihood that it can be economically comailed, I think you just addressed that in terms of density.  Is that what you were referring to there?


A
Yes.  Milwaukee Magazine would be the example.  If you have a city magazine or you have a regional magazine, you've already got the density to a location so it's going to be easier to get the carrier route, get the pallet, that type of thing, dropship.


Q
In your response to ABM Interrogatory 53, you indicated that using sacks rather than pallets can impose cost upon Quad Graphics, putting aside the cost effects of using sacks and pallets with the Postal Service.


A
Correct.


Q
I believe you indicated that there are instances where a mailing is comprised mostly of sacks, which would result in Quad Graphics imposing additional charges on the mailers in order to cover added handling cost and so forth.


A
Correct.


Q
How often does that occur?


A
I would say that's kind of a minimal occasion for the most part, but it does happen.  We do have a few jobs that have a lot of sacks.


Q
Do there tend to be consistent reasons for those jobs being an unusually high number of sacks?


A
I'm really not sure.  I mean, I think it kind of runs the gamut of reasons.  Again, I'm thinking across periodicals and standard mail, so I'm not really sure of the exact reasons.



Let me just say it this way.  It wouldn't have to be a mailing that is all sacks.  It could be a combination of sacks and pallets, but there's a large amount of sacks.  That would require us to do something different in our production process, either adding a person or in the material handling process that we would probably adjust by pricing.


Q
Is it fair to say that as a general matter if Quad Graphics incurs substantial identifiable costs as a result of handling sacks during a mailing that wouldn't otherwise be covered -- for example, temporary labor -- that Quad Graphics would seek to recover that from the mailer?


A
Correct.


Q
So to the extent sacks impose costs on Quad Graphics, there are countervailing disincentives in terms of offsetting Quad Graphics' charges against the use of sacks?


A
Yes.  You know, in my response if you look at the 10 things that I noted that cause us to have extra cost, those are the kind of things that are more or less baked into the base pricing that we might have with an individual client based on the number of sacks that would be produced in their mailing.



Then I mention that if they end up having a lot of sacks, and a lot is kind of a number to be determined, that's when there could be additional charges that the customer would see listed for an extra person in finishing for pallets in the warehouse, that kind of thing.


Q
Could I ask you to please refer to ABM Interrogatory T4-8?


A
Okay.


Q
You state there in part:  "Where there is not enough volume to palletize, we are containerizing the sacks in cardboard sleeves on pallets."


A
Correct.


Q
First of all, why do you containerize the sacks in cardboard sleeves?


A
Two reasons.  One is that it saves us some time in handling internally in the print plant.  Our forklift drivers aren't getting off their forktrucks and picking up sacks that fall all over the place all the time.



Secondarily, it allows us to be more efficient in our warehouse because we'll top cap them and be able to stack them, as opposed to having a pallet of bags hanging out there.



Thirdly, if we're going to drop ship it instead of bed loading all the sacks it's much more convenient for us to have them in a container.  It's much more convenient for the Postal Service to pull them off in that same container and then deal with them individually.


Q
The Postal Service doesn't require such containers though for sacks?


A
They don't.  It's a cost, and it's a cost that we charge back to the client.


Q
You at Quad Graphics handle your sacks on pallets?


A
We do in most cases.  Actually, I should say in almost all cases.


Q
Would you refer, please, to your answer to ABM No. 10?


A
Okay.


Q
And Attachment B, which I believe is the final report of the Flats Container Development Work Group that you co-led.


A
Right.


Q
This was to evaluate the feasibility of a new flats container that would replace sacks.  Is that fair?


A
Actually, I think the term container is a little misleading in this regard.  The container that we were looking at really was to take the place of our current packages.  The idea was that we want to get away from shrinkwrap and strapping so that the Postal Service wouldn't have the 035 operation for their flat sorter.



The idea was to try and come up with either a concept like the logs that we produce off of press with signatures going to our binding lines, do that with finished books, or create some kind of a flat tub or flat tray that, you know, you could replace a number of packages with one of these type containers and then that container would still ride on a pallet.


Q
It would replace, if I'm understanding correctly, both bundles and sacks?


A
No, it really wouldn't.  It wouldn't replace sacks as you think of them.  We're just talking about let's say taking four packages and creating one of these containers that didn't have to be strapped or shrinkwrapped so that you'd have less handling, number one, but, number two, the Postal Service wouldn't have the 035 operation of pulling apart packages that we've put together to induct the books onto the flat sorter.



That was the main focus of this group, and then there was some discussion about trying to figure out how to get publications out of sacks into tubs or some other container, but that was really kind of a secondary discussion.  We really didn't do much of anything in that regard within this group.


Q
I'm just looking at the first paragraph or actually the second paragraph of your report on page 1 where it refers --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you speak up, please?



BY MR. BERGIN:


Q
It refers at the end of the paragraph to facilitating the movement of mail from sacks to some other containers and then onto pallets for many mailers.


A
That was our noble effort to begin with, and then once we got into this the Postal Service decided that at that time they weren't ready to look at an alternative to sacks because they were in the process of looking at their mail transport equipment volumes and supplies and inventories, and it just didn't -- the timing wasn't right, so they didn't want to do anything with that.


Q
So that was not pursued, or it was found that that was infeasible at that particular time or what?


A
Yes.  It wasn't pursued because it just didn't match with what the Postal Service was trying to do at the time.



That's not to say it's not something that both the Postal Service and our group didn't want to pursue, but it ended up once we got through the initial mission here and got into the work group it became something outside of the mission of the group and wasn't something that we needed to pursue, so we didn't do anything with it.


Q
So when this report concludes, and I'm paraphrasing, that at such time as the Postal Service may go to delivery point sequencing and the carrier route mail stream is folded into that and no longer a separate mail stream that a new container such as tubs might be considered, that was not with reference to displacing sacks, but something else?


A
It was really in reference to something else, although, you know, it could apply to what we're talking about in the rate structure here.



You either go to a different process that allows you to create more bigger bundles, you know, displacing the number of packages you normally had, or you have a rate structure in place that incents you to go away from those number of packages.



In fact, if this rate structure held true, this would be the incentive that we would need, we Quad and I'm sure the other major printers, to now go back and look at this and say it does make sense to start looking closer at the opportunities provided by a tray, a log, whatever it is, because that's really what we want to get to anyway because it matches up with what we're doing internally in our print process, and that is an automated material handling process.



It wasn't limited to just, you know, really a rate structure that provided for this or the Postal Service moving to automation strategy.  It was a combination of any of those type changes that would create the incentive for us to do something that more aligned with what we were testing.


Q
On page 3 of the report, the third full paragraph states that the Postal Service "cannot afford to potentially lose revenues to the implementation of a process or a rate structure change that improves its automation processing at the expense of its carrier route mail."



Can you explain what's going on with that statement?


A
Well, we had weaved into this group a lot of the discussions about the Postal Service's flat sequencing and where that was going to go.  This was just part of that discussion that said, you know, don't just eliminate carrier route mail at the expense of automation because you want to automate.  Make sure that it's the right thing to do.



It really wasn't much more than that.  It also kind of was impacted by the fact that the proposal to change to a different type of package just reflected the automation mail and not carrier route and, you know, they didn't want to let carrier route kind of stand out there by its own and create a situation where that was causing us more cost as well.


Q
In your response to ABM Interrogatory No. 37, I believe you indicated that the Postal Service is actively considering delivery point sequencing of flats.


A
Correct.


Q
And in your response to No. 39 you refer to certain comments from the Postal Service regarding future rate structures.


A
Yes.


Q
Was that in the context of a potential delivery point sequencing system for flats?


A
No.  That was just in general discussion about the direction that the Postal Service seems to be going in the rate structure to reflect the cost of handling of packages and containers.  That's been in a number of different discussions with the Postal Service.


Q
Finally, Mr. Schick, at the beginning of your testimony this morning you referred to certain decision making software that would need to be developed in conjunction with the proposed rate structure if it were to be implemented.  Do you recall that?


A
Yes.


Q
Can you elaborate on what you were referring to in that regard?


A
Well, I think it had been mentioned before, if not in some testimony, that the decision making software would have to be developed that would allow you to weigh the way you prepare the mail.



You know, do you create packages, a certain number of packages or at one level of presort, or do you create less packages at another level of presort?  Do you create a container with a small minimum number and create a lot of pallets?  Do you create one larger pallet that has a different cost?



The software is going to have to be designed to kind of weigh those factors and also probably add some information about the cost of production so that you end up with something that reflects the lowest combined cost of your production process and the postal rates.



The software vendors have already been brought into the discussions.  They're already looking at, you know, what they have to do, and they've already begun the process of figuring out what they're going to have to develop in order to meet a rate structure that looks like this or is similar to this that has the cost components and the rate components that this structure does have.


Q
Is it fair to say that to the extent that such software is developed it won't necessarily readily yield up for a mailer the ideal low-cost scenario, but it will be a question of comparing different scenarios in different inputs, in different parameters, in somewhat of an iterative process of trying to arrive by comparison with the ideal scenario?


A
Yes, but it will give everybody the flexibility to produce a mailing in the most efficient manner that suits their business needs at, you know, again the lowest combined cost, trying to make sure that we're not creating costs on one end of the business, the printer or wherever it might be, just to help the Postal Service alleviate cost or vice versa or creating something that creates more cost on both sides.



The software that probably will get developed, and I'm not a software designer by any means, but the software will provide all those different options.



As Mr. Stralberg mentioned yesterday, the presort software that's out there today has a lot of different options for mailers to create mailings in different ways.  Everybody makes choices in how to do that, and it affects the rates today.  This really isn't that much different.  It's just got more choices.


Q
You mentioned a greater documentation

burden --


A
Yes.


Q
-- under the proposed rate structure.


A
Yes.


Q
What were you referring to in that regard?


A
Well, I guess I'm thinking along the lines of what we just went through for the copalletization documentation and the fact that the software that we -- not the software, but the output that we had to create in order to document the copalletization process is much more involved and more detailed, and it just took a little bit of doing to write the software to create the proper documentation.



The same thing will hold true here because the documentation is going to have to be what the Postal Service uses to determine the proper rate that's being paid for a mailing.  It could have different minimums.  It could have different package sizes.  It could have a lot of different things.



It's going to have more importance than it even does today as a revenue protection for the Postal Service and actually for us from a printer's standpoint showing our customers exactly what we produce in their mailing.


Q
The need to develop the additional software indicates that there will be some --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please speak into the mike, Mr. Bergin.



MR. BERGIN:  Excuse me, Mr. Chairman.



BY MR. BERGIN:


Q
The need to develop the additional software does indicate that there will be an increased level of complexity and decision making to be dealt with by a mailer within the proposed rate structure.  Is that not a fair statement?


A
You'll have choices to make, but the software will provide you the opportunity and the ease to use the software to make those decisions.  It's complex.  It's going to be complex for the software providers to develop that software initially, but then once it's developed it's just choices like it is today.


Q
Assuming the software is developed, it remains necessary for the mailer or mailer's agent to run various scenarios under the software and to select various parameters to compare.  Is that fair?


A
I think the only time that would really come into play is if you had a major variance from issue to issue.  If an issue of a publication is relatively the same from one month or one week to another, you really shouldn't have to do too much to analyze that to know what you need to do.



If you're making some big changes in various ways -- versioning, you know, those type of things -- then, yes, you may have to do some analysis to determine if you need to change what you did the month before or the week before, but otherwise I don't see it being that big of an issue.



MR. BERGIN:  I have nothing further at this time, Mr. Chairman.



Thank you, Mr. Schick.



THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Bergin.



Mr. Rubin has requested to cross-examine.  Mr. Rubin?



MR RUBIN:  Yes.  This should be brief.  I'm David Rubin for the Postal Service.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. RUBIN:


Q
Mr. Schick, would you turn to your response to Postal Service Interrogatory 8?


A
Okay.


Q
In Part B you were asked about differences between bundling materials for large and small mailers, and you responded that you're not able to provide that information.



Does that mean you don't have any information, or do you have some information that you're not willing to provide for the record?


A
Well, I guess if you're talking about a smaller mailer being a smaller printer or some other type of company who prepares the mail, I really don't have any specific information in regard to how they wrap or strap.  I know that there's different methods used, but I don't know if they're specific to small mailers, bigger mailers or anything like that.



If you're asking is there a difference within Quad, you know, with our customers and a difference between a larger client and a smaller client, the answer to that is no.  All packages get wrapped and strapped basically the same way.


Q
Thank you.  Now would you turn to Interrogatory 9 from the Postal Service?


A
Okay.


Q
You attach a spreadsheet.  The third column is Piece Weight.  Just to clarify for the record, are those piece weights in pounds?


A
They are in pounds.



MR. RUBIN:  Thank you.  I have no more questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Rubin.



Are there any additional followup questions for Mr. Schick?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If not, I have one brief one, Mr. Schick.



Of the volume eligible for comailing operations, how much is still in sacks?  That is, what percentage of volume does not by choice get put into comail operations?



THE WITNESS:  You're talking about the publications that choose not to comail for whatever reason?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Correct.



THE WITNESS:  It would be very difficult to come up with the actual number, but I know that we produce very few sacks in the comailing, so, you know, the majority, the five percent of the volume of periodicals in sacks that I talked about earlier, would basically all be attribute to everything outside of the comailing, if that was the question you were asking.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think so, yes.  Thank you.



Mr. Burzio, would you like any time with your witness?



MR. BURZIO:  No, Mr. Chairman.  I think I could finish up within 10 or 15 minutes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Fine.  Please proceed.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. BURZIO:


Q
Mr. Schick, David Straus took you through one of the exhibits that showed what the current postal rates are for some of the Complainants' publications and what their rates would be under the proposed rate structure in this proceeding with the understanding that they made no change in their current behavior.


Is there any doubt in your mind that Time Warner for Time Magazine, People, Sports Illustrated, whatever, and all of the other Complainants, if these kind of incentives are ever built into the periodicals rate structure, will not change their behavior in a manner that will enable them to lower their postal cost and drive cost out of the postal system?


A
I have no doubt that changes will be made to do whatever is necessary to try to align themselves with the most favorable rates in the rate structure.


Q
So although doing nothing else would produce some postal cost savings for them, that is because it costs the Postal Service less to handle their mail, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Now, you are aware, are you not, that the Commission in this proceeding has already decided that it is not going to recommend either the proposed rates or any alternatives to them that the Commission might deem appropriate?


A
That is my understanding.


Q
And that the only things that are being considered are change in concepts for the periodicals rate structure; for example, going from a straight piece pound rate structure to one that incorporates additional cost drivers such as the cost of sacks, the cost of pallets, the cost of bundled, so that --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Burzio, would you speak into the mike as well, please?



MR. BURZIO:  I'm sorry.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



BY MR. BURZIO:


Q
So with no rates coming out of this proceeding, there is not going to be any suffering for the small circulation publications that Mr. Bergin and Mr. Straus represent, will there be?


A
There won't be.


Q
And even if the Commission should in its discretion make some of the changes in concepts that we have proposed, there will not be changes in rates affecting anybody until after a general rate case proposed by the Postal Service?



MR. STRAUS:  I object to that question.  Mr. Burzio I believe objected to a form of a leading question to a hostile witness before.  We just heard I think the first three pages of the Time Warner brief with a question to the witness does he agree.



That's not proper redirect examination to read a long statement and have the witness agree with it.  These are facts that need no evidence whatsoever, but they certainly shouldn't come from counsel.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think I'll allow it.  Go ahead, Mr. Burzio.



BY MR. BURZIO:


Q
In your opinion, Mr. Schick, what is the earliest date that you think that postal rates of the nature that we have proposed could ever come into existence and that with the sizeable assumption that we are able to persuade first the Postal Rate Commission to agree with us and, secondly, for the Postal Service to also agree?


A
Given everything that I'm understanding between this and the next rate case, I don't think we would see anything change until early 2006.


Q
Now, I think you stated earlier that the people who do the software, who construct the software, are already looking at the kind of proposals that not only we in this complaint, but some of the ideas that the Postal Service is considering in product redesign are already doing some work.


A
Yes.  In fact, at the IDEAlliance Conference a couple months ago we had a panel discussion on what would probably be needed.



We've had at least one followup meeting, and I know the software vendors are kind of working as a group between that group and with the Postal Service actually to start working towards what would be needed under a structure as what was proposed.


Q
So that by the time actual rates would ever be made effective, the software will be there that will enable all publications to consider the impact on them of the rates and the tradeoffs?


A
Yes, I would expect that would happen.  I would also expect, given the trend of the Postal Service in recent cases, that they would allow enough time for folks to be able to implement new software, and if you were ready before or be able to start kind of doing whatever you wanted to do as soon as you were ready.


Q
Now on another subject, if rate incentives of the kind and nature that have been proposed in this proceeding are made effective, is there any doubt in your mind that there will be a substantial increase in the number of printers that both comail and copalletize?


A
I don't have any doubt, and I think it shows by the fact that we talked about Perry Judd making an announcement and Fry, you know, purchasing some equipment from us.  People are already moving in that direction.


Q
That means you're going to have a lot of increased competition?


A
That means we'll have more competition.  I don't know if that's the good news or the bad news.


Q
There were some questions with respect to your smaller, experimental mail pools.


A
Yes.


Q
If these rates were to be made effective, would the publications in those small pools benefit?


A
They would because if you looked at the postage that those customers would have paid mailing individually versus what they would benefit by doing even the small comailing that we're doing, there's a gain for them.



It helps to reduce, you know, whatever hit there might be.  It helps them move in the right direction.


Q
You stated in earlier cross-examination that Quad Graphics will not accept publications printed at other printers into your copalletizing dropship pools.  Is that correct?


A
At this time that's correct.


Q
Are there any consolidators in existence in this country that do accept publications printed at different locales and dropship them together?


A
Yes, I know of a few consolidators that are out there that today are doing dropshipping of multiple clients from different printing companies, and in fact at least one of those and maybe more is actually moving into copalletization for those clients as well.


Q
If the rates proposed in this proceeding were ever made effective, would, in your opinion, there be an increase in those types of consolidators?


A
Yes, I think you'd see more companies.  More distribution companies would do that.



In fact, because of some of the things that are happening in the newsstand industry today, the distribution companies that primarily handle newsstand publications are already kind of looking at the opportunities for them to move the product to go through the mail to fill out some of their trucks where they're losing maybe some newsstand copy.



I also think there's a real good opportunity for third party business to pop up, which I mentioned in my original testimony, such as consolidator of flat sized mail just as there are presort bureaus and parcel consolidators today, so that's another opportunity for a publisher who maybe doesn't have a printer who will offer them that service to either find, you know, the third party that does it or, you know, try and find another printer that does it.  There's more options than just where you're at, I think.



MR. BURZIO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Straus?


RE-CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. STRAUS:


Q
Mr. Schick, do you recall discussions near the end of prior rate cases between mailers and the Postal Service representatives about how much notice the Governors should give before implementation of new rates?


A
I do.


Q
And were you part of the group that was arguing to the Postal Service that it should give more time rather than less time because that group argued the software manufacturers won't even begin to change their software on the basis of even the Postal Rate Commission's recommended decision until the Governors have actually acted?


A
I wasn't one of the people that was arguing, but I'm aware of the arguments that were made.


Q
Do you disagree?  Do you think that in prior cases the software manufacturers have sprung to action on the basis of, A, a rate proposal by the Postal Service before the recommended decision?


A
Well, I think in my knowledge of how the software vendors kind of manage this is they'll start a process when a rate case is filed or some changes are proposed, and they'll do kind of the basic stuff that they can, and then they'll complete it when the final rate is proposed or the structure is proposed so they get a little bit done, but they don't have everything done, which is why they wanted the additional time after the final blessing by the Board of Governors.


Q
And that's because, isn't it, they're concerned that the Rate Commission won't recommend exactly what the Postal Service proposes?


A
Yes.


Q
And the Governors may not approve exactly what the Rate Commission recommends?


A
Sure.  They don't want to write some software that might end up not being what the final product should look like.



MR. STRAUS:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Sure.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there anyone else?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being no other questions, Mr. Schick, that concludes your testimony here today.  We, the Commission, thank you for your appearance and for your contribution to our record.  You are now excused.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If I may make a statement, please?  This morning, Mr. Straus suggested an innovative procedure to allow the filing of testimony.  He indicated that he would be willing to submit some testimony in advance of final dates for Intervenor's testimony in this case in the hopes that discovery on that early filing could be completed within a set period of days.



Mr. Straus, I would like you to flush out your proposal with some specifics.  I assume that your witnesses need to have completed responses to discovery by a certain date.  Please provide as soon as possible, and no later than July 7, two pieces of information.  The first is when your witness would like to be finished with the response to discovery.  The second is how soon that witness could provide testimony.



After Mr. Straus provides this information to the Commission, other participants will have three working days in which to comment on this proposal.



MR. STRAUS:  I can tell you right now, Mr. Chairman, that I regret that I cannot comply with that request.  If that means that my innovative proposal must await another proceeding, so be it.



Discussions with witnesses have by necessity, because of an inability to give them dates, been tentative, and I can't in the next couple of days, maybe not even in the next couple of weeks, get commitments to testify from witnesses who are now just thinking about it.



One witness in particular that I'm especially concerned with is a professor.  Unlike most witnesses who would rather do the work in September, he said that if he could testify he would rather do the work in the summer, but he said he has several people he has to check with in his institution of higher learning, as well as some of his other clients, whether he can do it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Why don't you see what you can come up with by the 7th and give us some --



MR. STRAUS:  I can tell you right now I cannot file anything on the 7th.  If that means my proposal cannot be accepted, we'll live with that.



What I'm about to suggest is let's say a date is set.  Let's say you accede to the wishes of NNA and the Postal Service and the agreement of the Complainants that the testimony is due shortly after Labor Day.  I'll just have to take my chances.



If in fact this witness agrees to testify and if in fact I can get his testimony in in August and if in fact he says he really can't be available in early September, I would just then have to file a motion asking you to establish for that testimony discovery dates, and other parties will have a chance to respond, and you will have an opportunity to either grant that request or not, but --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.



MR. STRAUS:  -- I can't in the next several days.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We'll have to just take that under advisement.  We were just trying to be cooperative.



MR. STRAUS:  I understand.  I just don't have the information you need to be cooperative.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



On that note, this concludes today's hearing.  We will reconvene on Monday, July 12, to receive testimony from Time Warner, et al. Witness Gordon and Mitchell.



Thank you, and have a good holiday weekend.



(Whereupon, at 1:16 p.m. the hearing in the above-entitled matter was adjourned, to reconvene on July 12, 2004.)
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